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BIDDER CHECKLIST
FINAL CHECKLIST BEFORE SUBMITTING BID

1. Submit completed Contractor Questionnaire and/or Contractor 
Prequalification Questionnaire with attachments not later than seven (7) days 
prior to the date and hour of the bid opening. See Secs 101-103 of the 
Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, and Rule 7 CSR 
10-15.010, "Prequalifications to Bid of Certain Contractors". Questionnaire 
and Contact information are provided on MoDOT's website.

2. All bids shall be submitted electronically using "Bid Express Secure 
Internet Bidding" at www.bidx.com. Any paper bid submitted will be considered 
irregular per section 102.8 of the Missouri Standard Specifications for 
Highway Construction.

3. Please read all items in the bidding document carefully. The EBSX files 
from MoDOT's website may be used for the itemized bid.

4. If submitted in the name of a firm or corporation, the legal name of the 
firm or corporation should appear in the space designated, and be signed for 
by one or more persons legally qualified to execute papers in the name of said 
firm or corporation.

5. The bidder shall submit a Bid Guaranty meeting the requirements of Sec 102 
of the Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway Construction. If 
submitting a project specific or annual bid bond, bidders must use the MoDOT 
provided bid bond forms. The project specific bond form is included in the 
request for bid. The project specific and annual bid bond forms are also 
available on MoDOT's website. Annual bid bonds shall be executed by June 15th 
of each year.

6. Submit the Subcontractor Disclosure Form in accordance with the bidding 
documents. For bids of more than $2,000,000, each bidder shall submit with 
each bid a disclosure of the subcontracts that have a subcontract value that 
is equal or greater than twenty percent of the total project bid or 
subcontracts that are greater than or equal to $2,000,000. If that information 
is not available at the time of bid the bidder shall submit the "Subcontractor 
Disclosure Form" pages with MoDOT on or before 4:00 p.m. of the third business 
day after the bid opening date.

7. Submit the DBE Identification Submittal in accordance with the bidding 
documents for Federal Projects Only.

8. Alternate Pavements; to exercise this option, separate pay items, 
descriptions and quantities are included in the itemized proposal for each of 
the two alternates. The bidder shall bid only one of the two alternates and 
leave the contract unit price column blank for any pay item listed for the 
other alternate.

9. When submitting a bid, your bid will still come through with "red" folders. 
You should make sure that it is not the Schedule of Items folder or the 
Signature and Identity of Bidder folder. Click on the yellow checkmark (Check 
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Bid)at the top and it will list any errors in the bid. To view itemized 
folders, click the Tree View. This will show the status of the individual 
folders.

************************************************************************
Below is a list of common mistakes made by bidders leading to non-
responsive bids. Please refer to the Standard Specifications for the
appropriate procedures for completing and submitting a bid.

a) Submitting a paper bid for a project
b) Using a different bid bond form than the one provided
c) Improper use of the Maximum Monetary Value Award Provision

-only used if bidding more than one project and should be
in only one bid proposal

d) Not obtaining a digital ID in advance of the letting
(obtaining a digital ID may take 5 business days)

************************************************************************

All questions concerning the bid document preparation shall be directed to the 
Central Office - Design Division at (573) 751-2876. Project specific questions 
shall be directed to the project contact listed in the Job Special Provisions.
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NOTICE TO CONTRACTORS

Electronic bids submitted through the Bid Express website for the proposed 
work will be received by the Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission 
until 11:00 o'clock a.m. (prevailing local time) on 10/19/2018.

Bid bonds will be received at the office of the Secretary to the Commission in 
the Missouri Department of Transportation Central Office Building, 105 West 
Capitol Avenue, Jefferson City, Missouri; delivered by US Mail should be 
mailed to: Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission, Attention: State 
Design Engineer/Bid Bond, P.O. Box 270, Jefferson City, MO 65102 or delivered 
by parcel delivery services, (such as UPS, Fed Ex, DHL, etc.) should be 
shipped to Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission, Attention: State 
Design Engineer/Bid Bond, 105 West Capitol Avenue, Jefferson City, MO 65102.

(1) PROPOSED WORK: The proposed work, hereinafter called the work, includes:

****(1): Job J2P3185 Route 15 MONROE, SHELBY County. Chip
seal from 0.2 mile south of Route 36 to Route 154 north
junction in Monroe County at Paris, the total length of
improvement being 17.89 miles.****(2): Job J2P3190 Route
136 SCHUYLER County. Chip seal from Route 63 to Route A in
Downing, the total length of improvement being 11.727
miles.****(3): Job J2P3191 Route 3 RANDOLPH County. Chip
seal from Route 24 east junction to Route 129 in Roanoke,
the total length of improvement being 9.076 miles.

If more than one Job Number is listed for this call, then combination bids
will be required on the Jobs listed above.

(2) COMPLIANCE WITH CONTRACT PROVISIONS: The bidder, having examined and being 
familiar with the local conditions affecting the work, and with the contract, 
contract documents, including the Missouri Highways and Transportation 
Commission's "Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway Construction, 
2018," and "Missouri Standard Plans for Highway Construction, 2018", their 
revisions, and the request for bid, including appendices, the special 
provisions and plans, hereby proposes to furnish all labor, materials, 
equipment, services, etc., required for the performance and completion of the 
work. All references are to the Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway 
Construction, as revised, unless otherwise noted. All questions concerning the 
bid document preparation shall be directed to the Central Office - Design 
Division at (573) 751-2876.

(3) PERIOD OF PERFORMANCE: If the bid is accepted, the bidder shall 
continuously and diligently prosecute the work in such order and manner as 
will ensure the completion of the work within the time specified in the Job 
Special Provisions in accordance with Sec 108.

(4) LIQUIDATED DAMAGES: The bidder agrees that, should the bidder fail to 
complete the work in the time specified or such additional time as may be 
allowed by the engineer under the contract, the amount of liquidated damages 
as specified in the Job Special Provisions to be recovered in accordance with 
Sec 108.



Missouri Department of Transportation Contract ID: 181019-B04

(5) ITEMIZED BID: The bidder should complete the following section in 
accordance with Sec 102.7. The bidder proposes to furnish all labor, 
materials, equipment, services, etc. required for the performance and 
completion of the work, as follows:
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Line Number Item Number Quantity Unit Unit Price Extension Price

Section 0001
Roadway Items - J2P3185

0010 4091048 107248.000 GAL

EMULSIFIED ASPHALT, SEAL COAT 

0020 4094011 282232.000 SQYD

SEAL COAT AGGREGATE, GRADE B1 

0030 6123000A 2.000 EA

TRUCK OR TRAILER MOUNTED ATTENUATOR (TMA) 

0040 6161005 2938.000 SQFT

CONSTRUCTION SIGNS 

0050 6161009 13.000 EA

FLAG ASSEMBLY 

0060 6161025 98.000 EA

CHANNELIZER (TRIM LINE) 

0070 6161040 2.000 EA

FLASHING ARROW PANEL 

0080 6181000 1 LS

MOBILIZATION 

0090 6200009 52.000 LF

PREFORMED THERMOPLASTIC PAVEMENT MARKING,  6 IN. WHITE 

0100 6200015 80.000 LF

PREFORMED THERMOPLASTIC PAVEMENT MARKING, 24 IN. WHITE 

0110 6206000C 167205.000 LF

4 IN. WHITE STANDARD WATERBORNE PAVEMENT MARKING PAINT, TYPE P BEADS 

0120 6206001C 120526.000 LF

4 IN. YELLOW STANDARD WATERBORNE PAVEMENT MARKING PAINT, TYPE P BEADS 

0130 6209902 4.000 EA

MISC. PREFORMED THERMOPLASTIC PAVEMENT MARKING- RAILROAD CROSSING

Section 0001 Total

Section 0002
Roadway Items - J2P3190

0140 4091048 76786.000 GAL

EMULSIFIED ASPHALT, SEAL COAT 

0150 4094011 202068.000 SQYD

SEAL COAT AGGREGATE, GRADE B1 

0160 6123000A 2.000 EA

TRUCK OR TRAILER MOUNTED ATTENUATOR (TMA) 

0170 6161005 2301.000 SQFT

CONSTRUCTION SIGNS 

0180 6161009 16.000 EA

FLAG ASSEMBLY 

0190 6161025 40.000 EA

CHANNELIZER (TRIM LINE) 

0200 6161040 2.000 EA

FLASHING ARROW PANEL 

0210 6181000 1 LS
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MOBILIZATION 

0220 6206000C 101974.000 LF

4 IN. WHITE STANDARD WATERBORNE PAVEMENT MARKING PAINT, TYPE P BEADS 

0230 6206001C 82319.000 LF

4 IN. YELLOW STANDARD WATERBORNE PAVEMENT MARKING PAINT, TYPE P BEADS 

Section 0002 Total

Section 0003
Roadway Items - J2P3191

0240 4091048 52844.000 GAL

EMULSIFIED ASPHALT, SEAL COAT 

0250 4094011 139062.000 SQYD

SEAL COAT AGGREGATE, GRADE B1 

0260 6123000A 2.000 EA

TRUCK OR TRAILER MOUNTED ATTENUATOR (TMA) 

0270 6161005 1029.000 SQFT

CONSTRUCTION SIGNS 

0280 6161009 12.000 EA

FLAG ASSEMBLY 

0290 6161025 40.000 EA

CHANNELIZER (TRIM LINE) 

0300 6161040 2.000 EA

FLASHING ARROW PANEL 

0310 6181000 1 LS

MOBILIZATION 

0320 6206000C 95598.000 LF

4 IN. WHITE STANDARD WATERBORNE PAVEMENT MARKING PAINT, TYPE P BEADS 

0330 6206001C 77096.000 LF

4 IN. YELLOW STANDARD WATERBORNE PAVEMENT MARKING PAINT, TYPE P BEADS 

Section 0003 Total

Item Total $0.00
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DBE CERTIFICATION

(6) Trainees: (Applies to Federal Projects only) The number of trainee hours 
provided under this contract will be 0 slots at 1000 hours per slot or 0
hours.

(7) Bidder's Certificaton for DBE Program and Contract Goal

(Applies to Federal Projects only.)

(A) DBE Contract Goal: By submitting this bid, the bidder certifies that 
the bidder is familiar with the DBE Program Requirements in the General 
Provisions. The contract goal for the amount of work to be awarded is 6.00 % 
of the total federal project price. The bidder shall also complete the DBE 
Identification Submittal form in accordance with the General Provisions. This 
form is available on MoDOT's Website, www.modot.org on the Bid Opening Info 
page of the Contractor Resources site.

(B) DBE Participation: The bidder certifies that it will utilize DBE's as 
follows:

% OF TOTAL FEDERAL CONTRACT

NOTE: Bidder must fill in the above blank. If no percentage is specified, 
the bidder certifies that it agrees to and will comply with the contract goal. 
If a percentage below the contract goal is specified, then the bidder must 
submit complete documentation of good faith efforts to meet the DBE contract 
goal, immediately below.

The DBE Identification Submittal form will be submitted via 

(C) Certification of Good Faith Efforts to Obtain DBE Participation: By 
submitting its signed bid, the bidder certifies under penalty of perjury and 
other provisions of law, that the bidder took each of the following steps to 
try to obtain sufficient DBE participation to achieve the Commission's 
proposed DBE Contract Goal:
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CONTRACT PROVISIONS

(8a) ACCEPTANCE OF PROVISION FOR PRICE ADJUSTMENT FOR FUEL: Bidders have the 
option to accept the provision for Price Adjustment for Fuel in accordance 
with Sec. 109.14. The bidder must select "Yes" for those items of work in 
which they choose to accept the provision. No price adjustments will be made, 
due to fuel price changes, for bidders who do not accept this provision. This 
provision does not apply to Seal Coat.

EXCAVATION PRODUCTION

ASPHALT PAVING PRODUCTION AND HAULING

CONCRETE PAVING PRODUCTION AND HAULING

AGGREGATE BASE HAULING

(8b) ACCEPTANCE FOR PROVISION FOR ASPHALT CEMENT PRICE INDEX, SEAL COAT PRICE 
INDEX, ASPHALT UNDERSEAL PRICE INDEX, OR POLYMER MODIFIED EMULSION MEMBRANE 
PRICE INDEX: Bidders have the option to accept the provision for Asphalt 
Cement Price Index, Seal Coat Price Index, Asphalt Underseal Price Index, and/
or Polymer Modified Emulsion Membrane Price Index (when used in conjunction 
with an Ultrathin Bonded Asphalt Wearing Surface treatment) in accordance with 
the General Provisions. The bidder must mark each box below if they choose to 
accept the provision. No price adjustments will be made, due to asphalt price 
changes, for bidders who do not accept this provision.

ASPHALT CEMENT

SEAL COAT

ASPHALT UNDERSEAL

POLYMER MODIFIED EMULSION MEMBRANE (UBAWS)

(9) MAXIMUM MONETARY VALUE OF AWARDS ACCEPTED THIS BID OPENING: Bidders have 
the option to specify the maximum monetary value of awards that they will 
accept for the total of all bids they have submitted in the bid opening, Sec 
102.7.2. If the bidder is submitting only one bid, or if the bidder does not 
want to specify a maximum monetary value for submitted bids, this section 
should not be completed. If a submitted bid upon correction exceeds the 
indicated maximum monetary amount, the bid may be declared non-responsive. If 
a bidder's submitted bids show different values for the maximum monetary 
value, the lowest value will govern.

MAXIMUM MONETARY VALUE OF AWARDS ACCEPTED THIS BID OPENING
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$

(Note: this amount should be entered in only one of the bids for this bid 
opening)

(10) COMBINATION BIDS: (Applies only if combination bids are specified. See 
cover and/or notice to contractor(s).) Combination bids will be in accordance 
with Sec 102.12. By selecting "All or None" the bidder desires to combine all 
projects in accordance with Sec 102.12.2.1.

(11a) CERTIFICATIONS FOR FEDERAL JOBS: (Applies to Federal Projects only.) By 
signing and submitting this bid, the bidder makes the certifications appearing 
in Sec. 102.18.1(regarding affirmative action and equal opportunity), Sec. 
102.18.2 (regarding disbarment, eligibility, indictments, convictions, or 
civil judgments), Sec. 102.18.3 (regarding anti-collusion), and Sec. 102.18.4 
(regarding lobbying activities). Any necessary documentation is to accompany 
the bid submission, as required by these sections. As provided in Sec. 108.13, 
the Commission may terminate the contract for acts of misconduct, which 
includes but is not limited to fraud, dishonesty and material 
misrepresentation or omission of fact within the bid submission.

(11b) CERTIFICATIONS FOR STATE JOBS: (Applies to State Projects only.) By 
signing and submitting this bid, the bidder makes the certifications appearing 
in Sec. 102.18.2 (regarding diseligibility, indictments, convictions, or civil 
judgments), Sec. 102.18.3 (regarding anti-collusion), and Sec. 102.18.5 
(regarding Missouri Domestic Products Procurement Act).

Any necessary documentation is to accompany the bid submission, as required by 
these sections. As provided in Sec. 108.13, the Commission may terminate the 
contract for acts of misconduct, which includes but is not limited to fraud, 
dishonesty, and material misrepresentation or omission of fact within the bid 
submission.

Does the bidder make certification for the above items listed in 11(a) or 11
(b)? Yes No

By selecting "No" the bidder REFUSES to make one or more certifications for 
the above items 11a or 11b. The bidder shall provide a statement of 
explanation for the refusal in the space below or by fax to the Design 
Division @ Fax no. 573-522-2281.

(12) ANTIDISCRIMINATION: The Commission hereby notifies all bidders that it 
will affirmatively ensure that in any contract entered into pursuant to this 
advertisement, businesses owned and controlled by socially and economically 
disadvantaged individuals will be afforded full opportunity to submit bids in 
response to this invitation and will not be discriminated against on the 
grounds of race, color, religion, creed, sex, age, ancestry, or national 
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origin in consideration for an award.

(13) PREFERENCE TO MISSOURI FIRMS IN AWARDING OF CONTRACTS: (Applies to State 
Projects only.) The bidder's attention is directed to Section 34.355 RSMo Supp 
2000, et seq, which requires that preference be given in awarding contracts to 
firms, corporations, or individuals doing business as Missouri firms, 
corporations, or individuals, or which maintain Missouri offices or places of 
business, when the quality of performance promised is equal, or better, and 
the price quoted is the same, or less.

The law also requires that a contractor or bidder domiciled outside the State 
of Missouri shall be required, in order to be the successful bidder, to submit 
a bid which is the same percent less than the lowest bid submitted by a 
responsible contractor or bidder domiciled in Missouri as would be required 
for the Missouri domiciled contractor or bidder to succeed over the bidding 
contractor or bidder domiciled outside Missouri in a like contract or bid 
being let in his domiciliary state. A contractor or bidder domiciled outside 
Missouri shall also be required to submit an audited financial statement as 
would be required of a Missouri domiciled contractor or bidder on a like 
contract or bid being let in the domiciliary state of that contractor or 
bidder.

For firms, corporations or individuals domiciled outside the State of 
Missouri, it is requested they submit the following information:

List the state of domicile

List address of all Missouri offices or places of business

I acknowledge that I have read, understand and completed the above Contract 
Provisions.
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SUBCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE

(14) SUBCONTRACTOR DISCLOSURE The bidder shall submit with this bid any 
subcontracts that meet the requirements of Sec 102. List below the name of 
each subcontractor that will be furnishing labor, labor and materials, the 
category of work that the subcontractor will be performing (e.g. asphalt, 
concrete, earthwork, bridges...), and the dollar value of the subcontract. 
Select "NONE" if there are no subcontractors that need to be disclosed.

If the information is not available at the time of bid, the bidder shall 
submit the "Subcontractor Disclosure Form", located on MoDOT's website, on or 
before 4:00 p.m. of the third business day after the bid opening date, 
directly to the Design Division, Missouri Department of Transportation, 105 W. 
Capitol Avenue, P.O. Box 270, Jefferson City, Missouri 65102-0270. Telefax 
transmittal to MoDOT will be permitted at fax no. 573-522-2281 or emailed to 
subcontractor.disclosure@modot.mo.gov. The complete signed original documents 
do not need to be mailed to MoDOT, but the bidder shall have it available if 
requested by the Design Division or the engineer.

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 
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DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

SUBCONTRACTOR NAME: 

DOLLAR VALUE: $

CATEGORY OF WORK: 

Submitted: 
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SIGNATURE AND IDENTITY OF BIDDER

(15) SIGNATURE AND IDENTITY OF BIDDER

BY SUBMITTING THIS BID ELECTRONICALLY, I HEREBY ACKNOWLEDGE THAT ALL 
REQUIREMENTS INCLUDED IN THE HARD COPY REQUEST FOR BID, AND AMENDMENTS ARE A 
PART OF THIS BID AND CONTRACT.

*** AN ELECTRONIC PROPOSAL SUBMITTED AND SIGNED WITH A DIGITAL ID, UNDER THE 
PROVISION OF THE MISSOURI DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION, WILL BE CONSIDERED 
VALID AND BINDING. ***

THE BIDDER CERTIFIES THAT THE BIDDER AND ITS OFFICIALS, AGENTS, AND EMPLOYEES 
HAVE NEITHER DIRECTLY NOR INDIRECTLY ENTERED INTO ANY AGREEMENT, PARTICIPATED 
IN ANY COLLUSION, OR OTHERWISE TAKEN ANY ACTION IN RESTRAINT OF FREE 
COMPETITIVE BIDDING IN CONNECTION WITH THIS BID, AND THAT THE BIDDER INTENDS 
TO PERFORM THE WORK WITH ITS OWN BONAFIDE EMPLOYEES AND SUBCONTRACTORS, AND 
DID NOT BID FOR THE BENEFIT OF ANOTHER CONTRACTOR.

THE BIDDER CERTIFIES THAT THE BIDDER'S COMPANY KNOWINGLY EMPLOYS ONLY 
INDIVIDUALS WHO ARE AUTHORIZED TO WORK IN THE UNITED STATES IN ACCORDANCE WITH 
APPLICABLE FEDERAL AND STATE LAWS AND ALL PROVISIONS OF MISSOURI EXECUTIVE 
ORDER NO. 07-13 FOR CONTRACTS WITH THE MISSOURI HIGHWAYS AND TRANSPORTATION 
COMMISSION, ACTING THROUGH THE MISSOURI DEPARTMENT OF TRANSPORTATION.

THE BIDDER ACKNOWLEDGES THAT THIS IS AN UNSWORN DECLARATION, EXECUTED UNDER 
PENALTY OF PERJURY UNDER THE LAWS OF THE UNITED STATES AND/OR FALSE 
DECLARATION UNDER THE LAWS OF MISSOURI, AND ANY OTHER APPLICABLE STATE OR 
FEDERAL LAWS. THE FAILURE TO PROVIDE THIS CERTIFICATION IN THIS BID MAY MAKE 
THIS BID NON-RESPONSIVE, AND CAUSE IT TO BE REJECTED.

Yes No

Select "No" ONLY if the bidder REFUSES to make this certification. The bidder 
may provide an explanation for the refusal with this submittal in the space 
below or by fax to the Design Division @ fax no. 573-522-2281.

USE OF ANOTHER PERSON'S DIGITAL ID IN THIS BIDDING PROCESS VIOLATES THE LAWS 
OF MISSOURI.

I acknowledge that I have read, understood and completed the above Electronic 
Bid Submission Certification.
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BID BOND

(16) BID GUARANTY: The bidder shall submit a Bid Guaranty meeting the 
requirements of Section 102 of the Missouri Standard Specifications for 
Highway Construction. MoDOT's bid bond forms are available on MoDOT's website.

Annual bid bonds shall be submitted to MoDOT by June 15th of each year. If 
utilizing a paper annual or project specific bid bond as a Bid Guaranty

for this project the bidder shall mark the box below.

**Pay by: Paper Annual or Project Specific Bid Bond.

If submitting a cashier's/certified check, the Bid Bond folder will not turn 
green.

ELECTRONIC BID BOND

The bidder shall complete the following bond verification process if utilizing 
an electronic project bid bond or electronic annual bid bond as a Bid Guaranty 
for this project.

**Bond ID: Verify Clear

**Surety Registry Agency: 

**Bond Pct: 

Surety State: 

FIELDS WITH THE ** INDICATOR ARE REQUIRED FIELDS IF SUBMITTING YOUR BID VIA 
BID EXPRESS
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Job No.: J2P3190 Route 136, Schuyler County 
J2P3191 Route 3, Randolph County 

J2P3185 Route 15, Shelby/Monroe County 

1

JOB
SPECIAL PROVISION 

A. General - Federal JSP-09-02D 

1.0  Description.  The Federal Government is participating in the cost of construction of this project.  
All applicable Federal laws, and the regulations made pursuant to such laws, shall be observed by the 
contractor, and the work will be subject to the inspection of the appropriate Federal Agency in the same 
manner as provided in Sec 105.10 of the Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway Construction 
with all revisions applicable to this bid and contract. 

1.1  This contract requires payment of the prevailing hourly rate of wages for each craft or type of work 
required to execute the contract as determined by the Missouri Department of Labor and Industrial 
Relations, and requires adherence to a schedule of minimum wages as determined by the United 
States Department of Labor.  For work performed anywhere on this project, the contractor and the 
contractor’s subcontractors shall pay the higher of these two applicable wage rates. State Wage Rates, 
Information on the Required Federal Aid Provisions, and the current Federal Wage Rates are available 
on the Missouri Department of Transportation web page at www.modot.org under "Bidding".  Effective 
Wage Rates will be posted 10 days prior to the applicable bid opening.  These supplemental bidding 
documents have important legal consequences.  It shall be conclusively presumed that they are in the 
bidder's possession, and they have been reviewed and used by the bidder in the preparation of any bid 
submitted on this project. 

1.2 The following documents are available on the Missouri Department of Transportation web page at 
www.modot.org under "Business"; “Standards and Specifications”. The effective version shall be 
determined by the letting date of the project. 

   General Provisions & Supplemental Specifications  

   Supplemental Plans to July 2018 Missouri Standard Plans  
   For Highway Construction  

These supplemental bidding documents contain all current revisions to the published versions and have 
important legal consequences.  It shall be conclusively presumed that they are in the bidder's 
possession, and they have been reviewed and used by the bidder in the preparation of any bid 
submitted on this project. 

B. Contract Liquidated Damages  

1.0  Description.  Liquidated Damages for failure or delay in completing the work on time for this 
contract shall be in accordance with Sec 108.8.  The liquidated damages include separate amounts for 
road user costs and contract administrative costs incurred by the Commission. 

2.0  Period of Performance.  Prosecution of work is expected to begin on the date specified below in 
accordance with Sec 108.2.  Regardless of when the work is begun on this contract, all work shall be 
completed on or before the date specified below.  Completion by this date shall be in accordance with 
the requirements of Sec 108.7.1. 
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Notice to Proceed: May 15, 2019 
Completion Date:              September 1, 2019 

2.1  Calendar Days.  The count of calendar days will begin on the date the contractor starts any 
construction operations on the project. 

Job Number Calendar Days Daily Road User Cost 
J2P3190 30 $1,800 
J2P3191 30 $1,800 
J2P3185 30 $1,800 

3.0 Liquidated Damages for Contract Administrative Costs.  Should the contractor fail to complete 
the work on or before the completion date specified in Section 2.0, or within the number of calendar 
days specified in Section 2.1, whichever occurs first, the contractor will be charged contract 
administrative liquidated damages in accordance with Sec 108.8 in the amount of $250 per calendar 
day for each calendar day, or partial day thereof, that the work is not fully completed.  For projects in 
combination, these damages will be charged in full for failure to complete one or more projects within 
the above specified completion date or calendar days. 

4.0  Liquidated Damages for Road User Costs.  Should the contractor fail to complete the work on or 
before the completion date specified in Section 2.0, or within the number of calendar days specified in 
Section 2.1, whichever occurs first, the contractor will be charged road user costs in accordance with 
Sec 108.8 in the amount specified in Section 2.1 for each calendar day, or partial day thereof, that the 
work is not fully completed.  These damages are in addition to the contract administrative damages and 
any other damages as specified elsewhere in this contract. 

C. Work Zone Traffic Management JSP-02-06F 

1.0  Description.  Work zone traffic management shall be in accordance with applicable portions of 
Division 100 and Division 600 of the Standard Specifications, and specifically as follows. 

1.1  Maintaining Work Zones and Work Zone Reviews. The Work Zone Specialist (WZS) shall 
maintain work zones in accordance with Sec 616.3.3 and as further stated herein.  The WZS shall 
coordinate and implement any changes approved by the engineer.  The WZS shall ensure all traffic 
control devices are maintained in accordance with Sec 616, the work zone is operated within the hours 
specified by the engineer, and will not deviate from the specified hours without prior approval of the 
engineer. The WZS is responsible to manage work zone delay in accordance with these project 
provisions.  When requested by the engineer, the WZS shall submit a weekly report that includes a 
review of work zone operations for the week. The report shall identify any problems encountered and 
corrective actions taken.  Work zones are subject to unannounced inspections by the engineer and 
other departmental staff to corroborate the validity of the WZS’s review and may require immediate 
corrective measures and/or additional work zone monitoring. 

1.2  Work Zone Conflict Resolution.  Any conflict resolution shall be in accordance with Sec 616.4.  
Failure to make corrections on time may result in the engineer suspending work.  The suspension will 
be non-excusable and non-compensable regardless if road user costs are being charged for closures. 
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2.0  Traffic Management Schedule. 

2.1 Traffic management schedules shall be submitted to the engineer for review prior to the start of 
work and prior to any revisions to the traffic management schedule.  The traffic management schedule 
shall include the proposed traffic control measures, the hours traffic control will be in place, and work 
hours.

2.2  The traffic management schedule shall conform to the limitations specified in Sec 616 regarding 
lane closures, traffic shifts, road closures and other width, height and weight restrictions. 

2.3  The engineer shall be notified as soon as practical of any postponement due to weather, material 
or other circumstances. 

2.4  In order to ensure minimal traffic interference, the contractor shall schedule lane closures for the 
absolute minimum amount of time required to complete the work.  Lanes shall not be closed until 
material is available for continuous construction and the contractor is prepared to diligently pursue the 
work until the closed lane is opened to traffic. 

2.5  Traffic Congestion.  The contractor shall, upon approval of the engineer, take proactive measures 
to reduce traffic congestion in the work zone.  The contractor shall immediately implement appropriate 
mitigation strategies whenever traffic congestion reaches an excess of 10 minutes to prevent 
congestion from escalating to 15 minute or above threshold.  If disruption of the traffic flow occurs and 
traffic is backed up in queues of 15 minute delays or longer, then the contractor shall immediately 
review the construction operations which contributed directly to disruption of the traffic flow and make 
adjustments to the operations to prevent the queues from reoccurring.  Traffic delays may be monitored 
by physical presence on site or by utilizing real-time travel data through the work zone that generate 
text and/or email notifications where available.  The engineer monitoring the work zone may also notify 
the contractor of delays that require prompt mitigation.  The contractor may work with the engineer to 
determine what other alternative solutions or time periods would be acceptable.   

2.5.1 Traffic Safety. 

2.5.1.1  Where traffic queues routinely extend to within 1000 feet of the ROAD WORK AHEAD, or 
similar, sign on a divided highway or to within 500 feet of the ROAD WORK AHEAD, or similar, sign on 
an undivided highway, the contractor shall extend the advance warning area, as approved by the 
engineer.

2.5.1.2 When a traffic queue extends to within 1000 feet of the ROAD WORK AHEAD, or similar, sign 
on a divided highway or to within 500 feet of the ROAD WORK AHEAD, or similar, sign on an undivided 
highway due to non-recurring congestion, the contractor shall deploy a means of providing advance 
warning of the traffic congestion, as approved by the engineer. The warning location shall be no less 
than 1000 feet and no more than 0.5 mile in advance of the end of the traffic queue on divided 
highways and no less than 500 feet and no more than 0.5 mile in advance of the end of the traffic 
queue on undivided highways. 

3.0  Work Hour Restrictions. 
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3.1 There are six major holiday periods shown below.  All lanes shall be scheduled to be open to traffic 
during these holiday periods, from 12:00 noon on the last working day proceeding the holiday until 9:00 
a.m. on the first working day subsequent to the holiday unless approved by the Engineer. 

Memorial Day 
Independence Day 
Labor Day 
Thanksgiving 
Christmas 
New Year’s Day 

4.0  Detours and Lane Closures. 

4.2  At least one lane of traffic in each direction shall be maintained at all times except for brief intervals 
of time required when the movement of the contractor’s equipment will seriously hinder the safe 
movement of traffic.  Periods during which the contractor will be allowed to interrupt traffic will be 
designated by the engineer. 

5.0  Basis of Payment.  No direct payment will be made to the contractor to recover the cost of 
equipment, labor, materials or time required to fulfill the above provisions, unless specified elsewhere in 
the contract document.  All authorized changes in the traffic control plan shall be provided for as 
specified in Sec 616. 

D. Emergency Provisions and Incident Management  

1.0  The contractor shall have communication equipment on the construction site or immediate access 
to other communication systems to request assistance from the police or other emergency agencies for 
incident management.  In case of traffic accidents or the need for police to direct or restore traffic flow 
through the job site, the contractor shall notify police or other emergency agencies immediately as 
needed.  The area engineer's office shall also be notified when the contractor requests emergency 
assistance. 

2.0  In addition to the 911 emergency telephone number for ambulance, fire or police services, the 
following agencies may also be notified for accident or emergency situation within the project limits. 

Missouri Highway Patrol  800-525-5555 
City of Lancaster  Schuyler County  Schuyler County 
Fire:  660-457-3460 Fire:  660-676-4372 Ambulance: 660-766-2677 
Police:  660-341-1949 Sheriff:  660-457-3436  

Missouri Highway Patrol  (660-385-2132) 
City of Shelbina  Shelby County   
Fire:  573-588-2599 Fire:  660-676-4372  
Police:  573-588-7901 Sheriff:  573-633-2161  
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Missouri Highway Patrol  (660-385-2132) 
City of Paris  Monroe County   
Fire:  660-327-4334 Fire:  660-327-4001  
Police:  660-327-5767 Sheriff:  660-327-5175  

Missouri Highway Patrol  (660-385-2132) 
Randolph County   
Fire:  660-456-7944 Fire: 911 for Emergencies  
Sheriff:  660-277-5095   

2.1  This list is not all inclusive.  Notification of the need for wrecker or tow truck services will remain the 
responsibility of the appropriate police agency. 

2.2  The contractor shall notify enforcement and emergency agencies before the start of construction to 
request their cooperation and to provide coordination of services when emergencies arise during the 
construction at the project site.  When the contractor completes this notification with enforcement and 
emergency agencies, a report shall be furnished to the engineer on the status of incident management. 

3.0  No direct pay will be made to the contractor to recover the cost of the communication equipment, 
labor, materials or time required to fulfill the above provisions. 

E. Project Contact for Contractor/Bidder Questions  

All questions concerning this project during the bidding process shall be forwarded to the project 
contact listed below. 

Keith Killen, Project Manager 
Northeast District 
26826 U.S. Highway 63 
Macon, MO 63552 
Telephone Number:  660-385-8222 
Cell Number: 660-216-8014 
Email: Ketih.Killen@modot.mo.gov

All questions concerning the bid document preparation can be directed to the Central Office – Design at 
(573) 751-2876.

F. Supplemental Revisions JSP-18-01D 

Delete Sec 106.9 and substitute the following:
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106.9  Buy America Requirement  On all federal-aid projects, the contractor's attention is directed to 
Title 23 CFR 635.410 Buy America Requirements.  Where steel or iron products are to be permanently 
incorporated into the contract work, steel and iron material shall be manufactured in the USA except for 
"minor usage" as described herein.  Furthermore, any coating process of the steel or iron shall be 
performed in the USA.  The use of pig iron and processed, pelletized and reduced iron ore 
manufactured outside of the USA will be permitted in the domestic manufacturing process for steel or 
iron material. 

Delete Sec 106.9.3 and substitute the following: 

106.9.3  Buy America requirements include a step certification for all fabrication processes of all steel 
or iron materials that are accepted per Sec 1000. 

106.9.3.1  Items designated as Category 1 will consist of steel girders, piling, and reinforcing steel 
installed on site.  Category 1 items require supporting documentation prior to incorporation into the 
project showing all steps of manufacturing, including coating, as being completed in the United States 
and in accordance with CFR Title 23 Section 635.410 Buy America Requirements.  This includes the 
Mill Test Report from the original producing steel mill and certifications documenting the manufacturing 
process for all subsequent fabrication, including coatings.  The certification shall include language that 
certifies the following. That all steel and iron materials permanently incorporated in this project was 
procured and processed domestically and all manufacturing processes, including coating, as being 
completed in the United States and in accordance with CFR Title 23 Section 635.410. 

106.9.3.2  Items designated as Category 2 will include all other steel or iron products not in Category 1 
and permanently incorporated in the project. Category 2 items shall consist of, but not be limited to 
items such as fencing, guardrail, signing, lighting and signal supports.  The prime contractor is required 
to submit a material of origin form certification prior to incorporation into the project from the fabricator 
for each item that the product is domestic.  The Certificate of Materials Origin form (link to certificate 
form) from the fabricator must show all steps of manufacturing, including coating, as being completed in 
the United States and in accordance with CFR Title 23 Section 635.410 Buy America Requirements 
and be signed by a fabricator representative.  The Engineer reserves the right to request additional 
information and documentation to verify that all Buy America requirements have been satisfied.  These 
documents shall be submitted upon request by the Engineer and retained for a period of 3 years after 
the last reimbursement of the material. 

106.9.3.3  Any minor miscellaneous steel or iron items that are not included in the materials 
specifications shall be certified by the prime contractor as being procured domestically.  Examples of 
these items would be bolts for sign posts, anchorage inserts, etc. The certification shall read “I certify 
that all steel and iron materials permanently incorporated in this project during all manufacturing 
processes, including coating, as being completed in the United States and in accordance with CFR Title 
23 Section 635.410 Buy America Requirements procured and processed domestically in accordance 
with CFR Title 23 Section 635.410 Buy America Requirements. Any foreign steel used was submitted 
and accepted under minor usage”.  The certification shall be signed by an authorized representative of 
the prime contractor.  

Delete Sec 106.9.4 and Renumber subsequent sections accordingly:

Delete Sec 616.5.1 and substitute the following: 
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616.5.1 Amber or Amber and White Warning Lights.  All on-road construction-related vehicles and 
equipment shall operate with amber or amber and white warning lights having 360 degrees of total 
coverage and as follows: 

(1) For daytime operations, SAE Class 1 or 2 lights shall be used. 

(2) For dusk to dawn operations, SAE Class 2 lights shall be used, or SAE Class 1 lights with 
dimming capabilities to minimize glare experienced by travelers. 

616.5.1.1 Red or Red and Blue Warning Lights.  The contractor may elect to use red or red and blue 
warning lights in accordance with Missouri law and the following requirements: 

(1) Use of red or red and blue lights shall be limited to use on a total of two vehicles per work 
zone and/or project. 

(2) Use of red or red and blue warning lights shall be limited to areas in advance of tapers or 
lane shifts and at the active work location. 

(3) Lights shall be SAE Class 2 or SAE Class 1 with dimming capabilities to minimize glare 
experienced by travelers.

The awarded contract will serve as a permit by the Commission, granting the prime contractor and 
approved sub-contractors to utilize red or red and blue lights as required by Missouri law. 

G. Stormwater Compliance Requirements NJSP-15-38 

1.0 The land disturbance necessary to complete this project is not anticipated to exceed one (1) acre.  
Should the contractor disturb more than one (1) acre to complete the work, or for any other reason, all 
terms of this Job Special Provision will apply. 

1.1 Description.  The Contractor shall comply with the terms of the United States of America v. 
Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission Consent Decree (Consent Decree) that are 
identified as the responsibility of the Contractor or subcontractor, and with the terms of this provision.  
Viewing of the Consent Decree is available on the MoDOT Land Disturbance webpage under 
Contractor Resources, or by going to the web address www.modot.org/LD.

1.2 Applicability.  The Consent Decree and this provision apply to any project that includes land 
disturbance of areas totaling greater than one (1) acre on the project site.  The project site consists of 
all areas designated on the plans, including temporary and permanent easements.  The Consent 
Decree and this provision do not apply to Contractor staging, plant, or borrow areas that are not located 
on MoDOT right of way (Off-site).  The Contractor is responsible for obtaining its own separate land 
disturbance permit for Off-site areas.  This provision is in addition to any other stormwater, 
environmental, and land disturbance requirements specified elsewhere in the contract. 

2.0 Stormwater Training for Contractor Employees.  The Contractor’s on-site project manager, 
designated Water Pollution Control Manager (WPCM), as defined in Section 3.0, and WPCM delegate, 
shall complete MoDOT Stormwater Training prior to serving in those roles.  If someone other than the 
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Contractor’s project manager is given the authority to manage the grading or erosion control 
operations, the project manager(s) for those operations shall also complete MoDOT Stormwater 
Training.  MoDOT Stormwater Training is also required for any other person who the Contractor gives 
authority to take measures to prevent or minimize the consequences of non-compliance with the 
Stormwater requirements, as defined in Section 3.1(a) of this provision. 

2.1 The Commission will provide MoDOT Stormwater Training to the Contractor employees specified 
in Section 2.0 at a location and time determined by MoDOT.  There will be no fee for attending the 
training; however, the Contractor shall be responsible for all other cost related to the training, such as 
travel expenses, if necessary, and wages for its employees.  The time to complete the training is 
anticipated to be no more than 6 hours.  As long as the Consent Decree is in effect, MoDOT will 
provide periodic trainings at various locations around the state, as needed, to ensure contractors and 
bidders have the opportunity to maintain the number of WPCMs they need to comply with this 
provision. 

2.2 Those who require MoDOT Stormwater Training per Section 2.0 shall complete the training prior to 
beginning any land disturbance work. Thereafter, training shall occur at least once every two (2) years.  
The training is not project-specific.  Any Contractor employee who receives the training will be qualified 
to perform the WPCM duties on any MoDOT project for a period of two (2) years. 

2.3 MoDOT will document the names and dates that contractor employees attend MoDOT Stormwater 
Training and will retain those records for the period of time specified in the Consent Decree.  Duplicate 
record keeping by the contractor is not required. 

3.0 Water Pollution Control Manager (WPCM).  Prior to the Pre-Activity meeting for Grading/ Land 
Disturbance, the Contractor shall designate a Water Pollution Control Manager (WPCM) to fulfill the 
duties and responsibilities listed in Section 3.1 until final stabilization occurs. The Contractor’s on-site 
project manager may also serve as the WPCM or that role may be assigned to another manager 
employed by the contractor or a subcontractor. The Contractor shall also maintain a WPCM delegate to 
temporarily fulfill the WPCM duties in the absence of the primary WPCM (e.g. illness, vacation, other 
leave).

3.1 Duties of the WPCM: 

(a) Be familiar with Stormwater Requirements including the National Pollutant Discharge 
Elimination System (NPDES), the current MoDOT State Operating Permit for construction 
stormwater discharges/ land disturbance activities, the Project-specific Stormwater Pollution 
Prevention Plan (Project SWPPP), the Corps of Engineers Section 404 Permit, when applicable, 
the Consent Decree, and this provision. The Project SWPPP includes: a title page with project-
specific information, the general SWPPP posted on the MoDOT land disturbance website, the 
Project Erosion & Sediment Control Plan, all applicable special provisions, and all applicable 
specifications and standard drawings; 

(b) Complete the stormwater training set forth in Section 2.0; 

(c) Attend the Pre-Activity for Grading/ Land Disturbance Meeting or, if hired after the meeting has 
occurred, be familiar with the conference decisions; 
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(d) Review and sign the Project-specific SWPPP and all updates thereto within time periods set out 
in the Consent Decree; 

(e) Visit and review the project site for compliance with Stormwater Requirements at least once per 
week from the start of any grading operations until final stabilization is achieved and permit is 
closed; 

(f) Be authorized by the Contractor to supervise all work performed by the Contractor and 
subcontractors that involves compliance with Stormwater Requirements, including the authority 
to order work be stopped on a Project, implement MoDOT-directed changes in work related to 
Stormwater Requirements, and order the taking of, measures to cease, correct, prevent, or 
minimize the consequences of non-compliance with Stormwater Requirements; 

(g) Review and certify electronically each MoDOT inspection report for the Project within three (3) 
days of receiving each report to ensure it conforms with report requirements in the National 
Pollution Discharge Elimination System Stormwater (NPDES SW) Permit, Project SWPPP and 
the Consent Decree and ensure that all Stormwater Deficiencies noted on the report are 
corrected within the time required; 

(h) Recommend in writing within three (3) days of discovering any changes in site conditions and 
Best Management Practices (BMPs) that require an update to the Project-specific SWPPP; and 

(i) Be the point of contact relating to Stormwater Requirements and the Consent Decree between 
the Contractor, Subcontractors and MoDOT. 

4.0  Pre-Activity Meeting for Grading/Land Disturbance and Required Hold Point.  At each 
Project, a Pre-Activity Meeting for Grading/Land Disturbance shall be held prior to the start of any land 
disturbance and shall include a physical visit and review of the project site.  Discussion items at the pre-
activity meeting shall include a review of the project SWPPP, the planned order of grading operations, 
proposed areas of initial disturbance, identification of all necessary BMPs that shall be installed prior to 
commencement of grading operations, and any issues relating to compliance with the Stormwater 
requirements that could arise in the course of construction activity at the project. 

4.1 Contractor employees who shall attend the Pre-Activity Meeting for Grading/Land Disturbance 
include the WPCM for the Project and the person(s) designated the authority to manage the grading 
and erosion control operations. 

4.2  Following the pre-activity meeting for Grading/land disturbance, and subsequent installation of the 
initial BMPs identified at the pre-activity meeting, a Hold Point shall occur prior to the start of any land 
disturbance operations to allow the engineer and WPCM the time needed to perform an on-site review 
of the installation of the BMPs to ensure compliance with the SWPPP is met.  Land disturbance 
operations shall not begin until authorization is given by the engineer.     

5.0  Compliance with the NPDES SW Permit and Project SWPPP. On all projects, the Contractor 
shall comply with all applicable Stormwater Requirements which are defined as, but are not limited to:   
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(a) Consulting with the engineer on recommended design revisions to the Project SWPPP to 
accommodate the Contractor’s staging plan, implementation, managing, and maintaining BMPs 
or other control measures to prevent or minimize sediment and other pollutants in stormwater 
runoff in accordance with contract specifications or any relevant manufacturer specifications and 
good engineering practices, including but not limited to the manuals (Note: two manuals cited in 
the MoDOT permit are “Developing your stormwater pollution prevention plan: A guide for 
construction activities” and “Protecting Water Quality: A Field Guide to erosion, sediment and 
stormwater best management practices for development sites in Missouri”) and any other 
applicable standards for sedimentation basins, stabilization, rock dams, brush checks, 
construction entrances, and other BMPs;  

(b) Installing all BMPs at the locations and relative times specified in the Project SWPPP; and 

(c) Complying with the Missouri Water Quality Standards and with effluent limitations in Section E.1 
of the NPDES SW Permit.  Measurement of effluent is not required except as specified in E.2. 

5.1  Stormwater Deficiency Corrections.  Per terms of the Consent Decree, Stormwater Deficiencies 
identified on the MoDOT Land Disturbance Inspection Report shall be corrected within 7 days of the 
inspection date to avoid stipulated penalties, except that more time might be granted by the engineer 
when weather or field conditions prohibit the corrective work.  If the Contractor does not initiate 
corrective measures within 5 calendar days of the inspection date or any extended period granted by 
the engineer, all work shall cease on the project except for work to correct these deficiencies, unless 
otherwise allowed by the engineer.  All impact costs related to this halting of work, including, but not 
limited to stand-by time for equipment, shall be borne by the Contractor.  Work shall not resume until 
the engineer approves the corrective work. 

6.0  Inspection Protocol.  The Contractor and all subcontractors shall review and adhere to MoDOT’s 
written Stormwater Inspection Protocol, found on the MoDOT Land Disturbance webpage 
(www.modot.org/LD).  The Inspection Protocol is applicable to all Projects under the consent decree. 
The MoDOT Resident Engineer will serve the role of Stormwater Resident Engineer, or a delegate will 
be named in their absence.   

6.1  Inspection Reports.  MoDOT will provide one or more Environmental Construction Inspectors 
(ECI) to perform the weekly and post run-off inspections and other duties described in paragraph 17 of 
the Consent Decree.  The ECI will enter the inspection reports into a web-based Stormwater 
Compliance database.  The WPCM will have access to this database to view all report information, 
including any noted deficiencies, and to certify the report as required in Section 3.1 (g.).  Automated 
email reminders of pending reports that need to be certified and for deficiencies that need to be 
corrected will be sent to the WPCM.  The Contractor may designate other employees or subcontractor 
employees to have viewing access to this database and to receive the email reminders.  Completion of 
MoDOT Stormwater Training is necessary in order to receive the email reminders.  The WPCM and 
other users shall be equipped with an electronic device (desktop computer, laptop, tablet, smartphone, 
etc.) with a browser and internet access to connect to the database.  The contractor shall be 
responsible for providing the electronic devices. 
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7.0  Stipulated Penalties. If the Contractor fails to comply fully and timely with the requirements of the 
Consent Decree, stipulated penalties will be assessed to the Commission.  For matters under the 
Contractor’s responsibility and control the following stipulated penalties will be assessed to the 
Contractor and MoDOT will withhold payment pursuant to the following: 

Violation Stipulated Penalty Amount 
Failure to Designate or Maintain WPCM at 
each Project in Accordance with Section 3.0. 

$750 for the initial violation (each person not 
designated) and then $750 for each fourteen 
(14) day period that person is not designated. 

Failure to complete MoDOT Stormwater 
Training by an Individual Required to be 
Trained in Accordance with Section 2.0, such 
as the WPCM or Project Manager.

$750 per person for each missed training.  
This $750.00 per person violation shall 
continue to accrue for each fourteen (14) day 
period that the person fails to timely receive 
the applicable training 

Failure of WPCM to Review and Certify an 
Inspection Report in Accordance with 
Inspection Protocol as set forth in Section 6. 

$250 per inspection report not reviewed or 
signed. 

Failure to Comply with Any NPDES SW 
Permit or SWPPP Requirement. 

$1000 per violation for the first ten (10) days 
of the violation; $2500 per violation for days 
11-20; $3500 per violation for days 21 and 
beyond.

Failure to Correct a Stormwater Deficiency 
Identified in a MoDOT Inspection Report, or 
Otherwise Discovered by the WPCM, within 
the Time Required by the NPDES SW Permit 
or SWPPP.  

$1000 per deficiency for the first ten (10) 
days after correction was required; $2500 per 
deficiency for days 11-20 after correction was 
required; $3500 per deficiency for days 21 
and beyond after correction was required. 

8.0  Information Collection and Retention.  The EPA, its representatives and its agents shall have 
the right of entry into any facility covered by this Consent Decree, at all reasonable times, upon 
presentation of credential, to: 

(a) monitor the progress of activities required under the Consent Decree; 

(b) verify any data or information submitted to the United States in accordance with the terms of the 
Consent Decree; 

(c) obtain samples and, upon request, splits of any samples taken by MoDOT or its 
representatives, contractors, or consultants;  

(d) obtain documentary evidence, including photographs and similar data; and 

(e) assess MoDOT’s compliance with the Consent Decree. 

8.1 Until three (3) years after the termination of the Consent Decree, Contractors and the agents of the 
Contractors shall preserve all non-identical copies of all documents, records, or other information 
(including documents, records, or other information in electronic form) in its or its Contractors’ or 
agents’ possession or control, or that come into the Contractor’s or agent’s possession or control, and 
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that relate to MoDOT’s performance of its obligations under the Consent Decree or to the Contractor’s 
performance of its obligations under the Consent Decree.  This information-retention requirement shall 
apply regardless of any contrary corporate or institutional policies or procedures.    

9.0  Basis of Payment.  Should the contractor disturb more than one (1) acre due to its method of 
operations, or for any other reason, no direct payment will be made for compliance with this provision, 
including the cost to provide a WPCM.  Should the engineer direct the contractor to exceed one (1) 
acre of land disturbance, payment will be made only for the actual cost of the weekly duties of the 
WPCM.  Separate payment will be made for erosion and sediment control devices, and for permanent 
and temporary seeding and mulching, when payment for those items are provided elsewhere in the 
contract. 

H. Flagging Procedure for Two-Lane Roadways (3-2-1 Cone Procedure) NJSP-17-03A 

1.0 Description.  Flagging operations shall be in accordance with the Manual on Uniform Traffic 
Control Devices (MUTCD) Chapter 6, Section 107 and 616 in Missouri Standard Specifications for 
Highway Construction, Missouri Standard Plans for Highway Construction, temporary traffic control 
plans, and as described herein.   

2.0 Procedures for Flagging Short, Intermediate, or Long-Term Stationary Operations.  This 
procedure includes the use of thee traffic cones or other channelizing devices.   

2.1  Step 1.  The flagger shall place three cones across the lane of traffic to be stopped, from centerline 
to shoulder.  When no vehicles are present, the flagger should remain on the shoulder with the stop 
paddle visible. 

2.2 Step 2.  When traffic has stopped, the flagger shall move towards the centerline of the roadway, 
keeping the stop paddle visible, and keeping a visual contact with the stopped drivers. Once the flagger 
has confirmed that opposing traffic is clear, the flagger shall prepare to release the stopped traffic.   

2.3  Step 3a.  If the vehicles are to travel in the current lane, the flagger shall remove the center cone 
from the center of the lane. 

2.4  Step 3b.  If the vehicles are to travel in the opposite lane, the three cones shall remain across the 
closed lane.    

2.5  Step 4.  If opening the lane (Step 3a above) the flagger shall walk back to the shoulder with the 
cone, turn the stop paddle to slow, and then release traffic using a hand signal to direct vehicles 
between the two remaining cones.  If releasing traffic to the other lane (Step 3b above) the flagger shall 
remain near the centerline of the roadway, turn the stop paddle to slow, and use a hand signal to direct 
the traffic around the cones into the open lane. 

2.6  Once all traffic has cleared, the flagger shall return the slow paddle to stop.  The flagger shall 
replace the cone to the center of the lane or leave the cones across the lane.  The flagger then returns 
to the shoulder and repeats the steps.   
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2.7  If the roadway width is less than 12 feet, the number of cones may be reduced to two or one, or 
other channelizing devices may be used. 

3.0  Basis of Payment.  No direct payment will be made for any cost associated with this provision.  

Pictorial Representation of Steps for Flagging Procedure for Two-Lane Roadways (3-2-1 Cone 
Procedure)
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I. Pilot Car In Use – Wait And Follow Sign NJSP-1803 

1.0 Description.  The sign shown below shall be printed on 4 mm corrugated plastic or similar and  
supported with a 10”x30”, 9 gauge, galvanized steel H-frame, or similar. This sign shall only be used at 
private and commercial entrances to enhance the work zone signing, and will not be permitted for use 
on intersecting state, county or city roads. 

2.0 Method of Payment.  Signs shall be contractor furnished/contractor retained. The cost of the 
signs and stands are incidental to other traffic control items. 
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J. Additional Flaggers

1.0  Additional flagger(s) and appropriate construction signs shall be provided at each of the specified 
locations when work zone extends through the following intersections and/or approaches: 

a) State Route sideroads 

2.0 Basis of Payment.  There will be no direct pay for all labor and equipment necessary to provide 
additional flaggers.  All cost shall be considered completely covered under the pay items provided in 
the contract. 

K. Bridge Deck Drains

1.0 Description.  The contractor shall block all bridge deck drains in such a way to prevent all 
materials from entering the drains and areas under the bridge.   

2.0  Basis of Payment.  No direct payment will be made for blocking bridge deck drains. 

L. Special Provisions for Protection of BNSF Railway Company Interests 

To Report an Emergency on the railroad call: (800) 832-5452 
BNSF Brookfield Subdivision, Shelby County, DOT# 072 703A (MP 46.73) in Shelbina, MO.  

1.0  Authority of Railroad Engineer and Commission’s Representative.

1.1 The authorized representative of BNSF Railway Company, herein called "Railroad Engineer", shall 
have final authority in all matters affecting the safe maintenance and operation of railroad traffic 
including the adequacy of the foundations and structures supporting the railroad tracks. 

1.2 The authorized representative of the Missouri Highways and Transportation Commission, herein 
called "Engineer", shall have authority over all other matters as prescribed herein and in the project 
specifications. 

2.0  Contractor’s indemnity Obligations to the Railroad.

2.1 The term “contractor” as used in this special provision includes any and all subcontractors.  The 
contractor shall indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Railroad from and against any and all loss, 
damage, claims, demands, causes of action, costs and expenses of whatsoever nature arising out of 
injury to or death of persons whomsoever, or out of damage to or destruction of property whatsoever, 
including, without limitation, damage to fiber optic, communication and other cable lines and systems, 
where such injury, death, damage or destruction results from any cause arising out of work performed 
by the contractor pursuant to the agreement between Railroad and the Commission for the project, and 
shall also release the Railroad from and shall waive any claims for injury or damage to equipment or 
other property, which may result from the construction, maintenance and operation of railroad tracks, 
wire lines, fiber optic cable, pipe lines and other facilities on said right of way of the Railroad by the 
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contractor.  The liability assumed by the contractor will not be affected by the fact, if it is a fact, that the 
damage, destruction, injury, death, cause of action or claim was occasioned by or contributed to by the 
negligence of the railroad, the railroad’s agents, servants, employees or otherwise, except to the extent 
that such claims are proven by any claimant to have been proximately caused by the intentional 
misconduct or sole or gross negligence of the railroad.  The contractor’s indemnity shall include loss of 
profits or revenue arising from damage or destruction to fiber optic, communication and other cable 
lines and systems. 

2.2 In addition to the indemnity obligations contained in the preceding paragraph, the contractor shall 
indemnify, defend and hold harmless the Railroad from any claims, expenses, costs, actions, demands, 
losses, fines, penalties, and fees, of whatsoever nature arising from, related to or connected, in whole 
or in part, with the following: 

(a)  The removal of the contractor’s agents, servants, employees or invitees from the Railroad’s 
property for safety reasons. 

(b)  Contractor’s compliance or failure to comply with the provision of applicable law in connection with 
the performance of contractor’s work. 

3.0  Notice of Starting Work.

3.1 The contractor shall not commence any work on Railroad’s right of way until the contractor has 
complied with the following conditions: 

(a)  At least 30 days in advance of the date the contractor proposes to begin work on Railroad’s right of 
way, the contractor shall give the Railroad written notice to the address below with copy to the Engineer 
who has been designated to be in charge of the work. 

Mr. John Caufield, P.E. 
Manager of Public Projects 
BNSF Railway 
4515 Kansas Ave. Building 4B, 3rd Floor 
Kansas City, KS 66106 

(b)  Obtain written or electronic authorization from the Railroad to begin work on the Railroad’s right of 
way, such authorization to include an outline of specific conditions with which contractor shall comply. 

(c)  Obtain the insurance coverage required in Section 13.0 of this job special provision.  Contractor 
shall submit written evidence of such coverage to Railroad prior to commencing any work.  

(d)  Prior to performing any work on Railroad’s property, right –of way or in an area that may impact 
Railroad’s operations, the contractor’s employees, representatives or agents who are regularly 
assigned to perform work on the project shall complete the safety orientation training available on the 
internet at www.BNSFContractor.com, hereinafter called, “Internet Safety Orientation”.  If the 
contractor’s employee, representative or agent is not regularly assigned to perform work on the project, 
hereinafter called “Flexible Worker(s)”, the contractor shall ensure that any Flexible Worker receives 
appropriate safety training prior to performing any work on the Railroad’s property, right –of way or in 
an area that may impact the Railroad’s operations.  The content of safety training for Flexible Workers 
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shall include the information covered in the Internet Safety Orientation.  The approximate cost of the 
Internet Safety Orientation is $11 per person, subject to annual escalation. 

3.2 The Railroad's written authorization to proceed with the work, with a copy to the Engineer, will 
include the names, addresses and telephone numbers of the Railroad's representatives who are to be 
notified as hereinafter required.  Where more than one representative is designated, the area of 
responsibility of each representative shall be specified. 

4.0  Interference with Railroad Operations.

4.1 The contractor shall arrange and conduct all work so that there shall be no interference with the 
Railroad’s operations, including train, signal, telephone and telegraphic services; or damage to the 
Railroad’s property; poles, wires and other facilities of tenants, licensees, easement grantees and 
invitees on the Railroad’s right of way.  Whenever work may affect the operations or safety of trains, the 
method of doing such work shall first be submitted to the Railroad Engineer for approval, but such 
approval shall not relieve the contractor from liability.  Any work to be performed by the contractor that 
requires flagging service or inspection service shall be deferred by the contractor until the flagging 
service required by the Railroad is available at the job site. 

4.2 Whenever work within the Railroad’s right of way is of such a nature that impediment to the 
Railroad’s operations is unavoidable, such as use of runaround tracks or necessity for reduced speed, 
the contractor shall schedule and conduct these operations so that such impediment is reduced to the 
absolute minimum. 

4.3 Should conditions arising from, or in connection with the work require that immediate and unusual 
provisions be made to protect the Railroad’s operations and property, the contractor shall make such 
provisions.  If in the judgment of the Railroad Engineer, or the Engineer if the Railroad Engineer is 
absent, such provision is insufficient, the Railroad Engineer or Engineer may require or provide such 
provisions as deem necessary.  In any event, such provisions shall be at the contractor's expense and 
without cost to the Railroad or the Commission. 

4.4 The contractor shall be responsible for any damage to the Railroad as a result of work on the 
project, which shall include but not be limited to interference with the normal movement of trains caused 
exclusively by the work performed by the contractor.  The contractor shall be responsible for damages 
for the Railroad’s train delays that are caused exclusively by the contractor.  The Railroad agrees not to 
perform any act to unnecessarily cause any train delay.  The damages for train delays per freight hour 
will be billed at an average rate per hour as determined from the Railroad’s records.  These records 
shall be provided by the Railroad, upon request, to the Commission or the Commission’s contractor. 

5.0  Track Clearances.

5.1 The minimum track clearances to be maintained by the contractor during construction are shown 
on the project plans.  However, before undertaking any work within Railroad’s right of way, or before 
placing any obstruction over any track, the contractor shall: 

(a)  Notify the Railroad Engineer at least 72 hours in advance of the work. 
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(b)  Receive assurance from the Railroad Engineer that arrangements have been made for flagging 
service as may be necessary. 

(c)  Receive permission from the Railroad Engineer to proceed with the work. 

(d)  Ascertain that the Engineer has received copies of notice to the Railroad and of the Railroad's 
response. 

5.2 The contractor shall fully comply with any horizontal and vertical clearance requirements imposed 
by Missouri state statutes and regulations and Federal statutes and regulations regarding the 
placement of structures or equipment near or over railroad tracks. 

6.0  Construction Procedures.

6.1  General.  Construction work on the Railroad’s property shall be: 

(a)  Subject to the inspection and review of the Railroad. 

(b)  In accordance with the Railroad's written outline of specific conditions. 

(c)  In accordance with this special provision. 

6.2  Excavation.  The subgrade of an operated track shall be maintained with the berm edge at least 
12 feet from centerline of track and not more than 26 inches below top of the rail.  The contractor will 
not be required to make existing section meet this specification if substandard, in which case the 
existing section will be maintained.  The contractor shall cease all work and notify the Railroad 
immediately before continuing excavation in the work area if obstructions are encountered which do not 
appear on the drawings.  If the obstruction is a utility and the owner of the utility can be identified, then 
the contractor shall also notify the owner immediately.  If there is any doubt about the location of 
underground cables or lines of any kind, no work shall be performed until the exact location has been 
determined.  There will be no exceptions to these instructions.  Additionally, all excavations shall be 
conducted in compliance with applicable Occupational Safety and Health Act regulations and, 
regardless of depth, shall be shored where there is any danger to tracks, structures or personnel.  Any 
excavations, holes or trenches on the Railroad’s property shall be covered, guarded and/or protected 
when not being worked on.  When leaving work site areas at night and over weekends, the areas shall 
be secured and left in a condition that will ensure that Railroad’s employees and other personnel who 
may be working or passing through the area are protected from all hazards.  All excavations shall be 
back filled as soon as possible. 

6.3  Excavation for Structure.  The contractor shall be required to take special precaution and care in 
connection with excavating, shoring pits and in driving piles for footings adjacent to tracks to provide 
adequate lateral support for the tracks and the loads which the tracks carry, without disturbance of track 
alignment and surface, and to avoid obstructing track clearances with working equipment, tools or other 
material.  The procedure for doing such work, including need of and plans for shoring, shall be 
approved by the Railroad Engineer before work is performed, but such approval shall not relieve the 
contractor from liability.  Before submission of plans to the Railroad Engineer for approval, the Engineer 
will first review such plans in accordance with the Missouri Standard Specifications for Highway 
Construction, hereinafter called "Standard Specifications".  The responsibility for the design and 
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construction of the sheeting rests solely with the contractor.  The temporary shoring along the railroad 
tracks shall be designed for the Cooper E80 loading.  The design shall insure that the shoring is braced 
or substantially securely to prevent movement.  The contractor shall submit plans for the temporary 
shoring that shall be signed, sealed, and stamped in accordance with the laws relating to Architects and 
Professional Engineers, Chapter 327, RSMo. and then submitted for review by the Engineer. 

6.4  Demolition of Existing Structures.  The contractor shall be required to take special precaution 
and care in connection with demolition of existing structures.  The procedure for doing such work, 
including need of and plans for temporary falsework, shall first be approved by Railroad Engineer 
before work is performed, but such approval shall not relieve the contractor from liability.  Before 
submission of plans to the Railroad Engineer for approval, the Engineer will first review such plans. 

6.5  Falsework.  The contractor shall be required to take special precaution and care to prevent any 
material from falling on the Railroad's right of way.  The procedure for preventing material from falling, 
including need of and plans for temporary falsework, shall first be approved by the Railroad Engineer, 
but such approval shall not relieve the contractor from liability.  Before submission of plans to the 
Railroad Engineer for approval, the Engineer will first review such plans. 

6.6  Blasting.

6.6.1 The contractor shall obtain advance approval of the Railroad Engineer and the Engineer for use 
of explosives on or adjacent to the Railroad’s property.  If permission for use of explosives is granted, 
the contractor shall be required to comply with the following: 

(a)  Blasting shall be done with light charges under the direct supervision of a responsible officer or 
employee of the contractor. 

(b)  Electric detonating fuses shall not be used because of the possibility of premature explosions 
resulting from operation of two-way train radios. 

(c)  No blasting shall be done without the presence of the Railroad Engineer.  At least 72 hours 
advance notice to the person designated in the Railroad's notice of authorization to proceed as 
mentioned in Section 2.2 of this job special provision, the contactor shall be required to arrange for the 
presence of the Railroad Engineer and such flagging as the Railroad may require. 

(d)  The contractor shall have at the job site adequate equipment, labor and materials and allow 
sufficient time to clean up debris resulting from the blasting without delay to trains, as well as 
correcting, at contractor's expense, any track misalignment or other damage to the Railroad’s property 
resulting from the blasting as directed by the Railroad Engineer.  If contractor's actions result in delay of 
trains, the contractor shall bear the entire cost thereof. 

6.6.2 The Railroad Engineer will: 

(a)  Determine the approximate location of trains and advise the contractor the approximate amount of 
time available for the blasting operation and clean-up. 

(b)  Have the authority to order discontinuance of blasting if blasting is too hazardous or is not in 
accordance with this special provision. 
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6.7  Maintenance of Railroad Facilities.  The contractor shall be required to maintain all ditches and 
drainage structures free of silt or other obstructions which may result from contractor's operations.  The 
contractor shall promptly repair eroded areas within Railroad’s right of way and repair any other 
damage to the Railroad’s property, tenants, licensees, easement grantees and invitees.  All such 
maintenance and repair of damages due to the contractor's operations shall be done at the contractor's 
expense.

6.8  Storage of Materials and Equipment. 

6.8.1 The contractor shall not store or stockpile construction materials or equipment closer than 25 feet 
to the centerline of the nearest railroad track or on the Railroad’s property not covered by construction 
easement, contractor’s permit, lease or agreement.  Additionally, the contractor shall not store or leave 
materials or equipment within 250 feet of the edge of any highway/rail at-grade crossings.  Further, both 
sides of a main track shall remain unobstructed for a distance of 10 feet from the exterior edge of the 
track at all times to allow for stopped train inspection. 

6.8.2 Machines or vehicles shall not be left unattended with the engine running.  Parked machines or 
equipment shall be in gear with brakes set and with blade, pan or bucket lowered to the ground if so 
equipped.  All grading or construction machinery that is left parked near the track unattended shall be 
effectively immobilized so that unauthorized persons cannot move such equipment. 

6.9  Cleanup.  Upon completion of the work, the contractor shall remove from within the limits of the 
Railroad's right of way, all machinery, equipment, surplus materials, falsework, rubbish or temporary 
buildings of the contractor, and leave said right of way in a neat condition satisfactory to the Railroad 
Engineer.

6.10  Buried Cable and Other Buried Facilities. 

6.10.1 The contractor is placed on notice that fiber optic, communication and other cable lines and 
systems, collectively the “Lines”, owned by various telecommunications companies may be buried on 
Railroad’s property or right of way. The locations of the buried Lines, pipelines or utility facilities have 
been included on the plans based on information from the telecommunications companies, pipeline 
operators, or utilities, as the case may be.  The contractor shall be responsible for contacting the 
Railroad Engineer, the Railroad's 24-hour information number (1-800-533-2891), the 
telecommunications companies, pipeline operators and utilities and notifying them of any work that may 
damage the buried Lines, pipelines, utility facilities and/or interfere with their service.  The contractor 
shall verify the location of all buried Lines, pipelines and utility facilities shown on the plans or marked in 
the field in order to establish their exact locations prior to or while doing work on the Railroad's property 
or right of way.  The contractor shall also use all reasonable methods when working on the Railroad’s 
property or right of way to determine if any other buried Lines, pipelines or utility facilities exist on the 
Railroad's property or right of way. 

6.10.2 Failure to mark or identify the buried Lines, pipelines or utility facilities will be sufficient cause for 
the Railroad Engineer to stop construction at no cost to the Commission or Railroad until these items 
are completed.  The contractor shall be responsible for the rearrangement of any buried facilities, Lines, 
pipelines or utility facilities determined to interfere with the construction.  The contractor shall cooperate 
fully with any telecommunications companies, pipeline operators and utility facility owners in performing 
such rearrangements. 
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7.0  Damages.  The Railroad will not assume liability for any damages to the contractor, contractor's 
work, employees, servants, equipment and materials caused by railroad traffic.  Any cost incurred by 
the Railroad for repairing damages to Railroad’s property or to property of the Railroad’s tenants, 
licensees, easement grantees and invitees caused by or resulting from the contractor’s operations shall 
be paid directly to the Railroad by contractor. 

8.0  Flagging Services.   

8.1  When Required.  Under the terms of the agreement between the Commission and the Railroad, 
the Railroad has sole authority to determine the need for flagging required to protect the Railroad’s 
operations.  In general, the requirements of such services will be whenever the contractor's personnel 
or equipment are, or are likely to be, working on the Railroad's right of way within 25 feet of the 
centerline of any track, or across, over, adjacent to, or under a track, or when such work has disturbed 
or is likely to disturb a railroad structure or the railroad roadbed or surface and alignment of any track to 
such extent that the movement of trains must be controlled by flagging, or reasonable probability of 
accidental hazard to Railroad's operations or personnel.  Normally, the Railroad will assign one flagger 
to a project; but in some cases, more than one may be necessary, such as yard limits where 3 flaggers 
may be required.  However, if the contractor works within distances that violate instructions given by the 
Railroad Engineer or performs work that has not been scheduled with the Railroad Engineer, flaggers 
may be required full time until the project has been completed. 

8.2  Scheduling and Notification. 

8.2.1 Not later than the time that approval is initially requested to begin work on the Railroad’s right of 
way (30 days), contractor shall furnish to the Railroad and the Commission a schedule for all work 
required to complete the portion of the project within Railroad’s right of way and arrange for a job site 
meeting between the contractor, the Engineer, and the Railroad Engineer.  Flaggers may not be 
provided until the job site meeting has been conducted and the contractor's work scheduled. 

8.2.2 The contractor shall be required to give the Railroad Engineer at least 30 days of advance written 
notice of intent to begin work within Railroad’s right of way in accordance with this special provision.  
Once begun, if such work is then suspended at any time, or for any reason, the contractor shall be 
required to give the Railroad Engineer at least 5 working days of advance notice before resuming work 
on Railroad’s right of way.  Such notices shall include sufficient details of the proposed work to enable 
the Railroad Engineer to determine if flagging will be required.  If such notice is in writing, the contractor 
shall furnish the Engineer a copy; if notice is given verbally, the notice shall be confirmed in writing with 
copy to the Engineer.  If flagging is required, no work shall be undertaken until the flagger or flaggers 
are present at the job site.  Obtaining a flagger or flaggers may take up to 30 days to obtain initially 
from the Railroad.  When flagging begins, the flagger is usually assigned by the Railroad to work at the 
project site on a continual basis until no longer needed and cannot be called for on a spot basis.  If 
flagging becomes unnecessary and is suspended, obtaining a flagger or flaggers may take up to 30 
days to again obtain from the Railroad.  Due to Railroad labor agreements, 10 working days notice may 
be necessary before flagging services may be discontinued and responsibility for payment stopped.  
Notification for flagging should be addressed to: 
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Mr. Tim Dearwester 
BNSF Railroad 
217-430-0968
Timothy.dearwester@bnsf.com 

8.2.3 If, after the flagger is assigned to the project site, emergencies arise which require the flagger's 
presence elsewhere, then the contractor shall delay work on the Railroad’s right of way until such time 
as the flagger is again available.  Any additional costs resulting from such delay shall be borne by the 
contractor and not the Railroad. 

8.3  Payment. 

8.3.1 The Commission will pay the Railroad directly for the cost of flagging services associated with the 
project by deducting the amount from the normal contractor payments. 

8.3.2 The Railroad shall submit progress invoice to the Engineer during the time flagging services are 
required.  A final invoice shall be submitted to the Engineer within 180 days of completion of the project.  
This is defined as the point in time at which the Commission and the Railroad both accept the project 
and the contractor is relieved of contractual obligation.  Should the invoice not be received within this 
time period, the Railroad will be responsible for obtaining payment directly from the contractor. 

8.3.3 Should a dispute between the Railroad, the Commission and the contractor develop concerning 
the cost of flagging service or should the contractor fail to promptly pay the Railroad for flagging 
services, the full amount of the Railroad's invoice will be deducted from the contractor's payment 
request.  However, The Commission will send only 95 percent of the amount requested to the Railroad.  
The Commission will make a corrected payment once a settlement is reached between the Railroad, 
the Commission and the contractor. 

8.3.4 The contractor shall be responsible for arranging needed flagging services as required by the 
Railroad to accomplish the highway improvement. 

8.3.5 The cost of flagging service is approximately $1,300 per day based on an 8-hour work day and a 
40-hour work week.  This cost includes the base pay for the flagger, overhead, and per diem charge for 
travel expenses, meals and lodging.  The charge to the contractor by the Railroad will be the actual 
cost based on the rate of pay for the Railroad's employees who are available for flagging service at the 
time the service is required.  Work by a flagger in excess of 8 hours per day or 40 hours per week but 
not more than 12 hours a day will result in overtime pay at 1 1/2 times the appropriate rate.  Work by a 
flagger in excess of 12 hours per day will result in overtime pay at 2 times the appropriate rate.  If work 
is performed on a holiday, the flagging rate is 2 1/2 times the normal rate.  Railroad expenses incurred 
preparing and handling invoices will also be charged to the contractor and/or the Commission.  
Charges to the contractor and/or the Commission by the Railroad shall be in accordance with 
applicable provisions of Volume 1, Chapter 4, §3 and Volume 6, Chapter 6, §2, Subsection 1 of the 
Federal-Aid Highway Program Manual issued by the Federal Highway Administration, including all 
current amendments.  Flagging costs are subject to change.  The above estimates of flagging cost are 
provided for information only and are not binding in any way.  Each time a flagger is called, the 
minimum period for billing will be the 8 hour basic day unless the flagger can be assigned to other 
Railroad work during the work day.   
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8.3.6 In addition to the hours of providing flagging at the construction site, the flagger hours will 
include, but is not limited to, travel time to and from the project, time to complete paperwork for the 
flagging operations and time for setting warning signs/flags for the train traffic.   

8.4  Verification. 

8.4.1 Any complaints concerning a flagger shall be resolved in a timely manner.  If need for a flagger is 
questioned, please contact the Railroad Engineer and Mr. John Caufield, Manager of Public Projects at 
(817) 789 0879.  All verbal complaints shall be confirmed in writing by the contractor within 5 working 
days with copy to the Railroad Engineer and Engineer.  All written correspondence shall be addressed 
to Mr. Caufield as shown in Section 2.1 of this job special provision. 

8.4.2 The Railroad flagger assigned to the project will be responsible for notifying the Engineer upon 
arrival at the job site on the first day, or as soon thereafter as possible, that flagging services begin and 
on the last day that flagger performs such services for each separate period that services are provided.  
The Engineer will document such notification in the project records.   

9.0  Haul Across Railroads. 

9.1 Where the plans show or imply that materials of any nature must be hauled across the Railroad’s 
tracks, unless the plans clearly show that the Commission has included arrangements for such haul in 
the agreement with the Railroad, the contractor shall be required to make all necessary arrangements 
with the Railroad regarding means of transporting such materials across the Railroad’s tracks.  The 
contractor shall be required to bear all costs incidental to such crossings, including flagging, whether 
services are performed by contractor's own forces or by Railroad’s personnel. 

9.2 No crossing may be established for use of the contractor for transporting materials or equipment 
across the tracks of the Railroad unless specific authority for the installation, maintenance, necessary 
watching and flagging thereof and removal, all at the expense of the contractor, is first obtained from 
the Railroad Engineer. 

10.0  Work for the Benefit of the Contractor.  All temporary or permanent changes in wire lines or 
other facilities which are considered necessary to the project are shown on the plans, and are included 
in the agreement between the Commission and the Railroad or will be covered by appropriate revisions 
to same which will be initiated and approved by the Commission and/or the Railroad.  Should the 
contractor desire any changes in addition to the above, then contractor shall make separate 
arrangements with the Railroad for same to be accomplished at the contractor's expense. 

11.0  Cooperation and Delays.  The contractor shall arrange a schedule with the Railroad for 
accomplishing staged construction involving work by the Railroad or tenants, licensees, easement 
grantees and invitees of the Railroad.  In arranging a schedule, the contractor shall ascertain, from the 
Railroad, the lead time required for assembling crews, materials and make due allowance.  No charge 
of claims of the contractor against the Railroad will be allowed for hindrance or delay on account of 
railway traffic for any work done by the Railroad, other delay incident to or necessary for safe 
maintenance of railway traffic, or for any delays due to compliance with this special provision. 
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12.0  Trainman’s Walkways.  Along the outer side of each exterior track of multiple operated track and 
on each side of single operated track, an unobstructed continuous space suitable for trainman's use in 
walking along trains shall be maintained extending to a line not less than 12 feet from centerline of 
track.  Any temporary impediments to walkways and track drainage encroachments or obstructions 
allowed during work hours while Railway's protective service is provided shall be removed before the 
close of each work day.  Any excavation near the walkway, the contractor shall install a handrail with a 
12 feet minimum clearance from centerline of track. 

13.0  Insurance.  The amount of work to be performed upon, over or under Railroad’s right of way is 
estimated to be one percent of the contractor’s total bid for the project. 

13.1 In addition to any other forms of insurance or bonds required under the terms of the contract and 
specifications, Contractor must, at its sole cost and expense, procure and maintain during the life of this 
Agreement the following insurance coverage: 
                         
Commercial General Liability insurance.  This insurance shall contain broad form contractual liability 
with a combined single limit of a minimum of $2,000,000 each occurrence and an aggregate limit of at 
least $6,000,000 but in no event less than the amount otherwise carried by the contractor.   Coverage  
must be purchased on a post 2004 ISO occurrence form or equivalent and include coverage for, but not 
limit to the following: 

Bodily Injury and Property Damage 
Personal Injury and Advertising Injury 
Fire legal liability 
Products and completed operations 

This policy must also contain the following endorsements, which must be indicated on the certificate of 
insurance: 

The definition of insured contract must be amended to remove any exclusion or other limitation for any 
work being done within 50 feet of railroad property. 
Waiver of subrogation in favor of and acceptable to Railway. 
Additional insured endorsement in favor of and acceptable to Railway. 
Separation of insureds. 
The policy shall be primary and non-contributing with respect to any insurance carried by Railway. 

It is agreed that the workers’ compensation and employers’ liability related exclusions in the 
Commercial General Liability insurance policy(s) required herein are intended to apply to employees of 
the policy holder and shall not apply to Railway employees. 

No other endorsements limiting coverage as respects obligations under this Agreement may be 
included on the policy with regard to the work being performed under this agreement. 

Business Automobile Insurance.  This insurance must contain a combined single limit of at least 
$1,000,000 per occurrence, and include coverage for, but not limited to the following: 

Bodily injury and property damage 
Any and all vehicles owned, used or hired 
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The policy shall also contain the following endorsements or language, which shall be indicated on the 
certificate of insurance: 

Waiver of subrogation in favor of and acceptable to Railway. 
Additional insured endorsement in favor of and acceptable to Railway. 
Separation of insureds. 
The policy shall be primary and non-contributing with respect to any insurance carried by Railway.   

Workers Compensation and Employers Liability insurance including coverage for, but not limited to: 

Contractor’s statutory liability under the worker’s compensation laws of the state(s) in which the work is 
to be performed.  If optional under State law, the insurance must cover all employees anyway. 
Employers’ Liability (Part B) with limits of at least $500,000 each accident, $500,000 by disease policy 
limit, $500,000 by disease each employee. 

This policy shall also contain the following endorsements or language, which shall be indicated on the 
certificate of insurance: 

Waiver of subrogation in favor of and acceptable to Railway. 

Railroad Protective Liability insurance naming only the Railway as the Insured with coverage of at least 
$2,000,000 per occurrence and $6,000,000 in the aggregate.  The policy Must be issued on a standard 
ISO form CG 00 35 10 93 and include the following: 

Endorsed to include the Pollution Exclusion Amendment (ISO form CG 28 31 10 93)  
Endorsed to include the Limited Seepage and Pollution Endorsement. 
Endorsed to remove any exclusion for punitive damages. 
No other endorsements restricting coverage may be added. 
The original policy must be provided to the Railway prior to performing any work or services under this 
Agreement 

In lieu of providing a Railroad Protective Liability Policy, Licensee may participate in Licensor’s Blanket 
Railroad Protective Liability Insurance Policy available to contractor.   

13.2 Other Requirements: 

13.2.1 All policies (applying to coverage listed above) must not contain an exclusion for punitive 
damages and certificates of insurance must reflect that no exclusion exists.   

13.2.2 Contractor agrees to waive its right of recovery against Railway for all claims and suits against 
Railway.  In addition, its insurers, through the terms of the policy or policy endorsement, waive their 
right of subrogation against Railway for all claims and suits.  The certificate of insurance must reflect 
the waiver of subrogation endorsement.  Contractor further waives its right of recovery, and its insurers 
also waive their right of subrogation against Railway for loss of its owned or leased property or property 
under contractor’s care, custody or control.   
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13.2.3 Contractor is not allowed to self-insure without the prior written consent of Railway.  If granted by 
Railway, any deductible, self-insured retention or other financial responsibility for claims must be 
covered directly by contractor in lieu of insurance.  Any and all Railway liabilities that would otherwise, 
in accordance with the provisions of this Agreement, be covered by contractor’s insurance will be 
covered as if contractor elected not to include a deductible, self-insured retention or other financial 
responsibility for claims. 

13.2.4 Prior to commencing the Work, contractor must furnish to Railway an acceptable certificate(s) of 
insurance including an original signature of the authorized representative evidencing the required 
coverage, endorsements, and amendments and referencing the contract audit/folder number if 
available.  Contractor shall notify Railway in writing at least 30 days prior to any cancellation, non-
renewal, substitution or material alteration. Upon request from Railway, a certified duplicate original of 
any required policy must be furnished.  Contractor should send the certificate(s) to the following 
address: 

Railroad:    Commission: 
BNSF Railway Company  Mr. Dave Ahlvers 
P.O. Box 140528   State Construction and Materials Engineer 
Kansas City, MO 64114  MoDOT 
Toll Free: 877-576-2378  P.O. Box 270 
Fax number: 817-840-7487  Jefferson City, MO 65102 
Email: BNSF@certfocus.com 
www.certfocus.com

13.2.5 Any insurance policy must be written by a reputable insurance company acceptable to Railway 
or with a current Best’s Guide Rating of A- and Class VII or better, and authorized to do business in the 
state(s) in which the service is to be provide. 

13.2.6 Contractor represents that this Agreement has been thoroughly reviewed by contractor’s 
insurance agent(s)/broker(s), who have been instructed by contractor to procure the insurance 
coverage required by this Agreement.  Allocated Loss Expense must be in addition to all policy limits for 
coverages referenced above. Not more frequently than once every five years, Railway may reasonably 
modify the required insurance coverage to reflect then-current risk management practices in the 
railroad industry and underwriting practices in the insurance industry. 

13.2.7 If any portion of the operation is to be subcontracted by contractor, contractor must require that 
the subcontractor provide and maintain the insurance coverages set forth herein, naming Railway as an 
additional insured, and requiring that the subcontractor release, defend and indemnify Railway to the 
same extent and under the same terms and conditions as contractor is required to release, defend and 
indemnify Railway herein. 

13.2.8 Failure to provide evidence as required by this section will entitle, but not require, Railway to 
terminate this Agreement immediately.  Acceptance of a certificate that does not comply with this 
section will not operate as a waiver of contractor's obligations hereunder. 
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13.2.9 The fact that insurance (including, without limitation, self-insurance) is obtained by contractor will 
not be deemed to release or diminish the liability of contractor including, without limitation, liability under 
the indemnity provisions of this Agreement.  Damages recoverable by Railway will not be limited by the 
amount of the required insurance coverage. 

13.2.10 For purposes of this section, Railway means “Burlington Northern Santa Fe LLC”, “BNSF 
RAILWAY COMPANY” and the subsidiaries, successors, assigns and affiliates of each. 

13.2.11 Railroad will not accept binders as evidence of insurance, the original policy shall be provided.  
The named insured, description of the work and designation of the job site to be shown on the Policy 
are as follows: 

(a)  Named Insured:  BNSF Railway Company 
(b)  Description and Designation: 
J2P3185 – Chip seal up to each side of both crossings. 
BNSF Brookfield subdivision, Shelby County, DOT# 072 703A (MP 46.73) in Shelbina, MO. 

13.2.12 The contractor must notify BNSF Manager of Public Projects at John.Caufield@BNSF.com
when applying for railroad insurance coverage. 

13.3 If any part of the work is sublet, similar insurance and evidence thereof in the same amounts as 
required of the prime contractor, shall be provided by or in behalf of the subcontractor to cover the 
subcontractor’s operations.  Endorsements to the prime contractor's policies specifically naming 
subcontractors and describing their operations will be acceptable for this purpose. 

13.4 All Insurance hereinbefore specified shall be carried until all work required to be performed under 
the terms of the contract has been satisfactorily completed within the limits of the Railroad’s right of way 
as evidenced by the formal acceptance by the Commission.  Insuring Companies may cancel insurance 
by permission of the Commission and Railroad or on 30 days written notice to the Railroad and 
Commission. 

14.0  Hazardous Materials Compliance and Reporting.  Contractor shall be responsible for 
complying with all applicable federal, state and local governmental laws and regulations, including, but 
not limited to environmental laws and regulations (including but not limited to the Resource 
Conservation and Recovery Act, as amended; the Clean Water Act, as amended; the Oil Pollution Act, 
as amended; the Hazardous Materials Transportation Act, as amended; and the Comprehensive 
Environmental Response, Compensation and Liability Act, as amended), and health and safety laws 
and regulations.  In addition to the liability provisions contained elsewhere in this job special provision, 
the contractor hereby indemnifies, defends and holds harmless the Railroad for, from and against all 
fines or penalties imposed or assessed by federal, state and local governmental agencies against the 
Railroad which arise out of contractor's work under this special provision.  Notwithstanding the 
preceding sentence, the contractor will not be liable for pre-existing hazardous materials or hazardous 
substances discovered on Railroad’s property or right of way so long as such hazardous materials or 
hazardous substances were not caused by (in whole or in part) contractor’s work, acts or omissions.  If 
contractor discovers any hazardous waste, hazardous substance, petroleum or other deleterious 
material, including but not limited to any non-containerized commodity or material, on or adjacent to 
Railroad’s property, in or near any surface water, swamp, wetlands or waterways, while performing any 
work under this special provision, the contractor shall immediately: 
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(a)  Notify the Railroad’s Resource Operations Center at (800) 832-5452, of such discovery. 
(b)  Take safeguards necessary to protect employees, subcontractors, agents and/or third parties. 
(c)  Exercise due care with respect to the release, including the taking of any appropriate measure to 
minimize the impact of such release 

15.0  Personal Injury Reporting.  The Railroad is required to report certain injuries as a part of 
compliance with Federal Railroad Administration (“FRA”) reporting requirements.  Any personal injury 
sustained by any employee of the contractor, subcontractor or contractor’s invitees while on the 
Railroad’s property shall be reported immediately, by phone or mail if unable to contact in person, to the 
Railroad’s representative in charge of the project.  The Non-Employee Personal Injury Data Collection 
Form is to be completed and sent by Fax to the Railroad at (817) 352-7595 and to the Railroad’s 
Project Representative no later than the close of shift on the date of the injury. 

16.0  Failure to Comply.  In the event the contractor violates or fails to comply with any of the 
requirements of this special provision, the below orders will be applied.  Any such orders shall remain in 
effect until the contractor has remedied the situation to the satisfaction of the Railroad Engineer and the 
Engineer.

(a)  The Railroad Engineer may require that the contractor to vacate the Railroad’s property. 

(b)  The Engineer may withhold all monies due to the contractor until contractor has remedied the 
situation to the satisfaction of the Railroad Engineer and the Engineer. 

17.0  Payment for Cost of Compliance.  No separate payment will be made for any extra cost 
incurred on account of compliance with this special provision.  All such cost shall be included in the 
contract unit price for other items included in the contract.  Railroad will not be responsible for paying 
the contractor for any work performed under this special provision. 
 

M. Special Provisions for Protection of Norfolk Southern Railway Interest  

1.0  Authority of Railroad Engineer and Department Engineer:  

1.1  The authorized representative of the Railroad Company, hereinafter referred to as Railroad 
Engineer, shall have final authority in all matters affecting the safe maintenance of Railroad traffic of his 
Company including the adequacy of the foundations and structures supporting the Railroad tracks. For 
Public Projects impacting Norfolk Southern, the Public Projects Engineer will serve as the Railroad 
Engineer.

1.2  The authorized representative of the Department, hereinafter referred to as the Department 
Engineer, shall have authority over all other matters as prescribed herein and in the Project 
Specifications.  

2.0  Notice of Starting Work:

2.1  Department’s Prime contractor shall not commence any work on railroad rights-of-way until he has 
complied with the following conditions:  
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2.1.1 Signed and received a fully executed copy of the required Norfolk Southern Contractor Right of 
Entry Agreement obtained through the Illinois Division Office.  There is a $1,250 application review fee.   

 Illinois Division Office 
 1735 E. Condit St. 
 Decatur, IL  62521 
 Phone: 217-425-2043

2.1.2 Given the Railroad written notice in electronic format to the Railroad Engineer, with copy to the 
Department Engineer who has been designated to be in charge of the work, at least ten days in 
advance of the date he proposes to begin work on Railroad rights-of-way.  

2.1.3 Obtained written approval from the Railroad of Railroad Protective Liability Insurance coverage as 
required by paragraph 14 herein. It should be noted that Railroad Company does not accept notation of 
Railroad Protective insurance on a certificate of liability insurance form or Binders as Railroad 
Company must have the full original countersigned policy. Further, please note that mere receipt of the 
policy is not the only issue but review for compliance. Due to the number of projects system-wide, it 
typically takes a minimum of 30-45 days for Railroad Company to review.  

2.1.4 Obtained Railroad’s Flagging Services as required by paragraph 7 herein.   

2.1.5 Obtained written authorization from the Railroad to begin work on Railroad rights-of-way, such 
authorization to include an outline of specific conditions with which he must comply.  

2.1.6 Furnished a schedule for all work within the Railroad rights-of-way as required by paragraph 
7.2.2.

2.2 The Railroad’s written authorization to proceed with the work shall include the names, addresses, 
and telephone numbers of the Railroad’s representatives who are to be notified as hereinafter required. 
Where more than one representative is designated, the area of responsibility of each representative 
shall be specified.   

2.3  Norfolk Southern representative contact information:  Jake Watson, Public Projects Engineer, 
Telephone: 404-529-1225; email Jacob.Watson@nscorp.com.

3.0 . Interference with Railroad Operations:  

3.1 The Contractor shall so arrange and conduct his work that there will be no interference with 
Railroad operations, including train, signal, telephone and telegraphic services, or damage to the 
property of the Railroad Company or to poles, wires, and other facilities of tenants on the rights-of-way 
of the Railroad Company. Whenever work is liable to affect the operations or safety of trains, the 
method of doing such work shall first be submitted to the Railroad Engineer for approval, but such 
approval shall not relieve the Contractor from liability. Any work to be performed by the Contractor 
which requires flagging service or inspection service shall be deferred by the Contractor until the 
flagging service or inspection service required by the Railroad is available at the job site.  
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3.2 Whenever work within Railroad rights-of-way is of such a nature that impediment to Railroad 
operations such as use of runaround tracks or necessity for reduced speed is unavoidable, the 
Contractor shall schedule and conduct his operations so that such impediment is reduced to the 
absolute minimum.  

3.3 Should conditions arising from, or in connection with the work, require that immediate and unusual 
provisions be made to protect operations and property of the Railroad, the Contractor shall make such 
provisions. If in the judgment of the Railroad Engineer, or in his absence, the Railroad’s Division 
Engineer, such provisions is insufficient, either may require or provide such provisions as he deems 
necessary. In any event, such unusual provisions shall be at the Contractor’s expense and without cost 
to the Railroad or the Department.  

3.4. “One Call” Services do not locate buried railroad utilities. The contractor shall contact the railroad’s 
representative 2 days in advance of work at those places where excavation, pile driving, or heavy loads 
may damage railroad underground facilities. Upon request from the contractor or agency, railroad 
forces will locate and paint mark or flag railroad underground facilities. The contractor shall avoid 
excavation or other disturbances of these facilities. If disturbance or excavation is required near a 
buried railroad facility, the contractor shall coordinate with the railroad to have the facility potholed 
manually with careful hand excavation. The facility shall be protected by the contractor during the 
course of the disturbance under the supervision and direction of the railroad representative.  

4.0 Track Clearances:

4.1 The minimum track clearances to be maintained by the Contractor during construction are shown 
on the Project Plans. If temporary clearances are not shown on the project plans, the following criteria 
shall govern the use of falsework and formwork above or adjacent to operated tracks.  

4.1.1 A minimum vertical clearance of 22’-0” above top of highest rail shall be maintained at all times.  

4.1.2 A minimum horizontal clearance of 13’-0” from centerline of tangent track or 14’-0” from centerline 
of curved track shall be maintained at all times. Additional horizontal clearance may be required in 
special cases to be safe for operating conditions. This additional clearance will be as determined by the 
Chief Engineer Bridges & Structures  

4.1.3 All proposed temporary clearances which are less than those listed above must be submitted to 
the Chief Engineer Bridges & Structures for approval prior to construction and must also be authorized 
by the regulatory body of the State if less than the legally prescribed clearances.  

4.1.4 The temporary clearance requirements noted above shall also apply to all other physical 
obstructions including, but not limited to: stockpiled materials, parked equipment, placement or driving 
of piles, and bracing or other construction supports.   

4.2 Before undertaking any work within Railroad right-of-way, and before placing any obstruction over 
any track, the Contractor shall:   

4.2.1 Notify the Railroad’s representative at least 72 hours in advance of the work.   
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4.2.2 Receive assurance from the Railroad’s representative that arrangements have been made for 
flagging service as may be necessary.   

4.2.3 Receive permission from the Railroad’s representative to proceed with the work.   

4.2.4 Ascertain that the Department Engineer has received copies of notice to the Railroad and of the 
Railroad’s response thereto.   

5.0  Construction Procedures:

5.1 General:   

5.1.1 Construction work and operations by the Contractor on Railroad property shall be:   

a. Subject to the inspection and approval of the Railroad or their designated Construction 
Engineering Representative.   

b. In accord with the Railroad’s written outline of specific conditions.   

c. In accord with the Railroad’s general rules, regulations and requirements including those 
relating to safety, fall protection and personal protective equipment.   

d. In accord with these Special Provisions.   

5.1.2 Submittal Requirements

a. The contractor shall submit all construction related correspondence and submittals 
electronically to the Railroad Engineer.   

b. The contractor shall allow for 30 days for the Railroad’s review and response.   

c. All work in the vicinity of the Railroad’s property that has the potential to affect the Railroad’s 
train operations or disturb the Railroad’s Property must be submitted and approved by the 
Railroad prior to work being performed.   

d. All submittals and calculations must be signed and sealed by a registered engineer licensed 
in the state of the project work.   

e. All submittals shall first be approved by the Department Engineer and the Railroad Engineer, 
but such approval shall not relieve the Contractor from liability.   

f. For all construction projects, the following submittals, but not limited to those listed below, 
shall be provided for review and approval when applicable:   

i. General Means and Methods  
ii. Construction Excavation & Shoring  
iii. Pipe, Culvert, & Tunnel Installations  
iv. Demolition Procedure
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v. Erection & Hoisting Procedure  
vi. Debris Shielding or Containment  
vii. Blasting  
viii. Roadway Protection
ix. Formwork for the bridge deck, diaphragms, overhang brackets, and protective 
platforms
x. Bent Cap Falsework. A lift plan will be required if the contractor want to move the 
falsework over the tracks.

g. For Undergrade Bridges (Bridges carrying the Railroad) the following submittals in addition to 
those listed above shall be provided for review and approval:   

i. Shop Drawings
ii. Bearing Shop Drawings and Material Certifications  
iii. Concrete Mix Design  
iv. Structural Steel, Rebar, and/or Strand Certifications  
v. 28 day Cylinder Test for Concrete Strength  
vi. Waterproofing Material Certification
vii. Test Reports for Fracture Critical Members  
viii. Foundation Construction Reports   
(Fabrication may not begin until the Railroad has approved the required shop drawings.)  

h. The Contractor shall include in all submissions a detailed narrative indicating the progression 
of work with the anticipated timeframe to complete each task. Work will not be permitted to 
commence until the Contractor has provided the Railroad with a satisfactory plan that the 
project will be undertaken without scheduling, performance or safety related issues. Submission 
shall also provide a listing of the anticipated equipment to be used, the location of all equipment 
to be used and insure a contingency plan of action is in place should a primary piece of 
equipment malfunction.  

5.2 Track Monitoring

5.2.1 At the direction of the Railroad Engineer, any activity that has the potential to disturb the Railroad 
track structure may require the contractor to submit a detailed track monitoring program for approval by 
the Railroad Engineer.

5.2.2 The program shall specify the survey locations, the distance between the location points, and 
frequency of monitoring before, during, and after construction. Railroad reserves the right to modify the 
survey locations and monitoring frequency as necessary during the project.  

5.2.3 The survey data shall be collected in accordance with the approved frequency and immediately 
furnished to the Railroad Engineer for analysis.  

5.2.4 If any movement has occurred as determined by the Railroad Engineer, the Railroad will be 
immediately notified. Railroad, at its sole discretion, shall have the right to immediately require all 
contractor operations to be ceased and determine what corrective action is required. Any corrective 
action required by the Railroad or performed by the Railroad including the monitoring of corrective 
action of the contractor will be at project expense.  
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5.3 Roadway Protection  

5.3.1 The Contractor shall submit the proposed roadway protection system detailing the specific filter 
fabric and anchorage system to be used during construction activities.  

5.3.2 The roadway protection is to extend 25’ beyond the proposed limit of work and be continuously 
maintained to prevent all contaminants from entering the ballast section of all tracks for the entire 
duration of the project.  

5.4 Maintenance of Railroad Facilities:

5.4.1 The Contractor will be required to maintain all ditches and drainage structures free of silt or other 
obstructions which may result from his operations and provide and maintain any erosion control 
measures as required. The Contractor will promptly repair eroded areas within Railroad rights-of-way 
and repair any other damage to the property of the Railroad or its tenants.  

5.4.2 If, in the course of construction, it may be necessary to block a ditch, pipe or other drainage 
facility, temporary pipes, ditches or other drainage facilities shall be installed to maintain adequate 
drainage, as approved by NS. Upon completion of the work, the temporary facilities shall be removed 
and the permanent facilities restored.  

5.4.3 All such maintenance and repair of damages due to the Contractor’s operations shall be done at 
the Contractor’s expense.

5.5 Storage of Materials and Equipment:  

5.5.1 Materials and equipment shall not be stored where they will interfere with Railroad operations, nor 
on the rights-of-way of the Railroad Company without first having obtained permission from the 
Railroad Engineer, and such permission will be with the understanding that the Railroad Company will 
not be liable for damage to such material and equipment from any cause and that the Railroad 
Engineer may move or require the Contractor to move, at the Contractor’s expense, such material and 
equipment.

5.5.2 All grading or construction machinery that is left parked near the track unattended by a watchman 
shall be effectively immobilized so that it cannot be moved by unauthorized persons. The Contractor 
shall protect, defend, indemnify and save Railroad, and any associated, controlled or affiliated 
corporation, harmless from and against all losses, costs, expenses, claim or liability for loss or damage 
to property or the loss of life or personal injury, arising out of or incident to the Contractor’s failure to 
immobilize grading or construction machinery.  

5.6 Cleanup:

5.6.1 Upon completion of the work, the Contractor shall remove from within the limits of the Railroad 
rights-of-way, all machinery, equipment, surplus materials, falsework, rubbish or temporary buildings of 
the Contractor, and leave said rights-of-way in a neat condition satisfactory to the Chief Engineer of the 
Railroad or his authorized representative.  
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6.0  Damages:

6.1 The Contractor shall assume all liability for any and all damages to his work, employees, servants, 
equipment and materials caused by Railroad traffic.  

6.2 Any cost incurred by the Railroad for repairing damages to its property or to property of its tenants, 
caused by or resulting from the operations of the Contractor, shall be paid directly to the Railroad by the 
Contractor.

7.0  Flagging Services:  

7.1 Requirements:

7.1.1 If required for the project, Flagging services will not be provided until the contractor’s insurance 
has been reviewed & approved by the Railroad.  

7.1.2 Under the terms of the agreement between the Department and the Railroad, the Railroad has 
sole authority to determine the need for flagging required to protect its operations. In general, the 
requirements of such services will be whenever the Contractor’s personnel or equipment are or are 
likely to be, working on the Railroad’s right-of-way, or across, over, adjacent to, or under a track, or 
when such work has disturbed or is likely to disturb a railroad structure or the railroad roadbed or 
surface and alignment of any track to such extent that the movement of trains must be controlled by 
flagging.  

7.1.3 Normally, the Railroad will assign one flagman to a project; but in some cases, more than one 
may be necessary, such as yard limits where three (3) flagmen may be required. However, if the 
Contractor works within distances that violate instructions given by the Railroad’s authorized 
representative or performs work that has not been scheduled with the Railroad’s authorized 
representative, a flagman or flagmen may be required full time until the project has been completed.  

7.1.4 For projects exceeding 30 days of construction, the Contractor shall provide the flagmen a small 
work area with a desk/counter and chair within the field/site trailer, including the use of bathroom 
facilities, where the flagman can check in/out with the Project, as well as to the flagman’s home 
terminal.  The work area should provide access to two (2) electrical outlets for recharging radio(s), and 
a laptop computer; and have the ability to print off needed documentation and orders as needed at the 
field/site trailer.  This should aid in maximizing the flagman’s time and efficiency on the Project.

7.2 Scheduling and Notification:

7.2.1 The Contractor’s work requiring railroad flagging should be scheduled to limit the presence of a 
flagman at the site to a maximum of 50 hours per week. The Contractor shall receive Railroad approval 
of work schedules requiring a flagman’s presence in excess of 40 hours per week.  

7.2.2 Not later than the time that approval is initially requested to begin work on Railroad right-of-way, 
Contractor shall furnish to the Railroad and the Department a schedule for all work required to complete 
the portion of the project within Railroad right-of-way and arrange for a job site meeting between the 
Contractor, the Department, and the Railroad’s authorized representative. Flagman or Flagmen may 
not be provided until the job site meeting has been conducted and the Contractor’s work scheduled.  
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7.2.3 The Contractor will be required to give the Railroad representative at least 10 working days of 
advance written notice of intent to begin work within Railroad right-of-way in accordance with this 
special provision. Once begun, when such work is then suspended at any time, or for any reason, the 
Contractor will be required to give the Railroad representative at least 3 working days of advance notice 
before resuming work on Railroad right-of-way. Such notices shall include sufficient details of the 
proposed work to enable the Railroad representative to determine if flagging will be required. If such 
notice is in writing, the Contractor shall furnish the Engineer a copy; if notice is given verbally, it shall be 
confirmed in writing with copy to the Engineer. If flagging is required, no work shall be undertaken until 
the flagman, or flagmen are present at the job site. It may take up to 30 days to obtain flagging initially 
from the Railroad. When flagging begins, the flagman is usually assigned by the Railroad to work at the 
project site on a continual basis until no longer needed and cannot be called for on a spot basis. If 
flagging becomes unnecessary and is suspended, it may take up to 30 days to again obtain from the 
Railroad. Due to Railroad labor agreements, it is necessary to give 5 working days notice before 
flagging service may be discontinued and responsibility for payment stopped.  

7.2.4 If, after the flagman is assigned to the project site, an emergency arises that requires the 
flagman’s presence elsewhere, then the Contractor shall delay work on Railroad right-of-way until such 
time as the flagman is again available. Any additional costs resulting from such delay shall be borne by 
the Contractor and not the Department or Railroad.  

7.3  Payment:  

7.3.1 The Department will be responsible for paying the Railroad directly for any and all costs of 
flagging which may be required to accomplish the construction. These costs will be deducted from the 
contractor’s payments. 

7.3.2 The estimated cost of flagging is current rate per day based on a 10-hour work day 
(approximately $1,000 per day). This cost includes the base pay for the flagman, overhead, and 
includes a per diem charge for travel expenses, meals and lodging. The charge to the Department by 
the Railroad will be the actual cost based on the rate of pay for the Railroad’s employees who are 
available for flagging service at the time the service is required.  

7.3.3 Work by a flagman in excess of 8 hours per day or 40 hours per week, but not more than 12 
hours a day will result in overtime pay at 1 and 1/2 times the appropriate rate. Work by a flagman in 
excess of 12 hours per day will result in overtime at 2 times the appropriate rate. If work is performed 
on a holiday, the flagging rate is 2 and 1/2 times the normal rate.  

7.3.4 Railroad work involved in preparing and handling bills will also be charged to the Department. 
Charges to the Department by the Railroad shall be in accordance with applicable provisions of 
Subchapter B, Part 140, Subpart I and Subchapter G, Part 646, Subpart B of the Federal-Aid Policy 
Guide issued by the Federal Highway Administration on December 9, 1991, including all current 
amendments. Flagging costs are subject to change. The above estimates of flagging costs are provided 
for information only and are not binding in any way.

7.4  Verification:
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7.4.1 Railroad’s flagman will electronically enter flagging time via Railroad’s electronic billing system. 
Any complaints concerning flagging must be resolved in a timely manner. If the need for flagging is 
questioned, please contact Railroad’s System Engineer - Public Improvements. All verbal complaints 
will be confirmed in writing by the Contractor within 5 working days with a copy to the Department’s 
Engineer. Address all written correspondence electronically to Railroad’s System Engineer - Public 
Improvements:  

7.4.2 The Railroad flagman assigned to the project will be responsible for notifying the Department 
Engineer upon arrival at the job site on the first day (or as soon thereafter as possible) that flagging 
services begin and on the last day that he performs such services for each separate period that 
services are provided. The Department Engineer will document such notification in the project records. 
When requested, the Department Engineer will also sign the flagman’s diary showing daily time spent 
and activity at the project site.  

8.0  Haul Across Railroad:

8.1 Where the plans show or imply that materials of any nature must be hauled across a Railroad, 
unless the plans clearly show that the Department has included arrangements for such haul in its 
agreement with the Railroad, the Contractor will be required to make all necessary arrangements with 
the Railroad regarding means of transporting such materials across the Railroad. The Contractor or 
Agency will be required to bear all costs incidental to such crossings whether services are performed by 
his own forces or by Railroad personnel.  

8.2 No crossing may be established for use of the Contractor for transporting materials or equipment 
across the tracks of the Railroad Company unless specific authority for its installation, maintenance, 
necessary watching and flagging thereof and removal, until a temporary private crossing agreement 
has been executed between the Contractor and Railroad. The approval process for an agreement 
normally takes 90-days.

9.0  Work for the Benefit of the Contractor:  

9.1 All temporary or permanent changes in wire lines or other facilities which are considered necessary 
to the project are shown on the plans; included in the force account agreement between the 
Department and the Railroad or will be covered by appropriate revisions to same which will be initiated 
and approved by the Department and/or the Railroad.  

9.2 Should the Contractor desire any changes in addition to the above, then he shall make separate 
arrangements with the Railroad for same to be accomplished at the Contractor’s expense.  

10.0  Cooperation and Delays:  

10.1 It shall be the Contractor’s responsibility to arrange a schedule with the Railroad for accomplishing 
stage construction involving work by the Railroad or tenants of the Railroad. In arranging his schedule 
he shall ascertain, from the Railroad, the lead time required for assembling crews and materials and 
shall make due allowance therefore.  
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10.2 No charge or claim of the Contractor against either the Department or the Railroad Company will 
be allowed for hindrance or delay on account of railway traffic; any work done by the Railway Company 
or other delay incident to or necessary for safe maintenance of railway traffic or for any delays due to 
compliance with these special provisions.  

11.0  Trainman’s Walkways:  

11.1 Along the outer side of each exterior track of multiple operated track, and on each side of single 
operated track, an unobstructed continuous space suitable for trainman’s use in walking along trains, 
extending to a line not less than 10 feet from centerline of track, shall be maintained. Any temporary 
impediments to walkways and track drainage encroachments or obstructions allowed during work hours 
while Railway’s protective service is provided shall be removed before the close of each work day. If 
there is any excavation near the walkway, a handrail, with 10’-0” minimum clearance from centerline of 
track, shall be placed and must conform to AREMA and/or FRA standards.  

12.0  Guidelines for Personnel on Railroad Right-Of-Way:  

12.1 The Contractor and/or the Agency’s personnel authorized to perform work on Norfolk Southern’s 
property as specified in Section 2 above are not required to complete Norfolk Southern Roadway 
Worker Protection Training; However the Contractor and the Agency’s personnel must be familiar with 
Norfolk Southern’s standard operating rules and guidelines, should conduct themselves accordingly, 
and may be removed from the property for failure to follow these guidelines.  

12.2 All persons shall wear hard hats. Appropriate eye and hearing protection must be used. Working in 
shorts is prohibited. Shirts must cover shoulders, back and abdomen. Working in tennis or jogging 
shoes, sandals, boots with high heels, cowboy and other slip-on type boots is prohibited. Hard-sole, 
lace-up footwear, zippered boots or boots cinched up with straps which fit snugly about the ankle are 
adequate. Wearing of safety boots is strongly recommended. In the vicinity of at-grade crossings, it is 
strongly recommended that reflective vests be worn.  

12.3 No one is allowed within 25’ of the centerline of track without specific authorization from the 
flagman.

12.4 All persons working near track while train is passing are to lookout for dragging bands, chains and 
protruding or shifted cargo.  

12.5 No one is allowed to cross tracks without specific authorization from the flagman.  

12.6 All welders and cutting torches working within 25’ of track must stop when train is passing.  

12.7 No steel tape or chain will be allowed to cross or touch rails without permission from the Railroad.  

13.0  Guidelines for Equipment on Railroad Right-Of-Way:  

13.1 No crane or boom equipment will be allowed to set up to work or park within boom distance plus 
15’ of centerline of track without specific permission from railroad official and flagman.  
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13.2 No crane or boom equipment will be allowed to foul track or lift a load over the track without flag 
protection and track time.  

13.3 All employees will stay with their machines when crane or boom equipment is pointed toward 
track.  

13.4 All cranes and boom equipment under load will stop work while train is passing (including pile 
driving).

13.5 Swinging loads must be secured to prevent movement while train is passing.  

13.6 No loads will be suspended above a moving train.  

13.7 No equipment will be allowed within 25’ of centerline of track without specific authorization of the 
flagman.

13.8 Trucks, tractors or any equipment will not touch ballast line without specific permission from 
railroad official and flagman. Orange construction fencing may be required as directed.  

13.9 No equipment or load movement within 25’ or above a standing train or railroad equipment without 
specific authorization of the flagman.  

13.10 All operating equipment within 25’ of track must halt operations when a train is passing. All other 
operating equipment may be halted by the flagman if the flagman views the operation to be dangerous 
to the passing train.  

13.11 All equipment, loads and cables are prohibited from touching rails.  

13.12 While clearing and grubbing, no vegetation will be removed from railroad embankment with 
heavy equipment without specific permission from the Railroad Engineer and flagman.  

13.13 No equipment or materials will be parked or stored on Railroad’s property unless specific 
authorization is granted from the Railroad Engineer.  

13.14 All unattended equipment that is left parked on Railroad property shall be effectively immobilized 
so that it cannot be moved by unauthorized persons.  

13.15 All cranes and boom equipment will be turned away from track after each work day or whenever 
unattended by an operator.  

13.16 Prior to performing any crane operations, the contractor shall establish a single point of contact 
for the Railroad flagman to remain in communication with at all times. Person must also be in direct 
contact with the individual(s) directing the crane operation(s).  

14.0  Insurance:  The amount of work to be performed upon, over or under Railroad’s right of way is 
estimated to be one percent of the contractor’s total bid for the project.
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14.1 In addition to any other forms of insurance or bonds required under the terms of the contract and 
specifications, the Prime Contractor will be required to carry insurance of the following kinds and 
amounts:

14.1.1 Commercial General Liability Insurance having a combined single limit of not less than 
$2,000,000 per occurrence for all loss, damage, cost and expense, including attorneys' fees, arising out 
of bodily injury liability and property damage liability during the policy period. Said policy shall include 
explosion, collapse, and underground hazard (XCU) coverage, shall be endorsed to name Railroad 
specified in item 14.1.4.c. below both as the certificate holder and as an additional insured, and shall 
include a severability of interests provision.  

14.1.2 Automobile Liability Insurance with a combined single limit of not less than $1,000,000 each 
occurrence for injury to or death of persons and damage to or loss or destruction of property.  Said 
policy or policies shall be endorsed to name Railroad specified in item 14.1.4.c below both as the 
certificate holder and as an additional insured and shall include a severability of interests provision.  

14.1.3 Railroad Protective Liability Insurance having a combined single limit of not less than $2,000,000 
each occurrence and $6,000,000 in the aggregate applying separately to each annual period. If the 
project involves track over which passenger trains operate, the insurance limits required are not less 
than a combined single limit of $5,000,000 each occurrence and $10,000,000 in the aggregate applying 
separately to each annual period. Said policy shall provide coverage for all loss, damage or expense 
arising from bodily injury and property damage liability, and physical damage to property attributed to 
acts or omissions at the job site.  

14.1.4 The standards for the Railroad Protective Liability Insurance are as follows:  

a. The insurer must be rated A- or better by A.M. Best Company, Inc.  
Note: NS does not accept from insurers Chartis (AIG or Affiliate Company including 
Lexington Insurance Company), Hudson Group or Liberty or Affiliated Company. 

b. The policy must be written using one of the following combinations of Insurance Services 
Office (“ISO”) Railroad Protective Liability Insurance Form Numbers:  

i. CG 00 35 01 96 and CG 28 31 10 93; or
ii. CG 00 35 07 98 and CG 28 31 07 98; or
iii. CG 00 35 10 01; or
iv. CG 00 35 12 04; or 
v. CG 00 35 12 07; or 
vi.CG 00 35 04 13.   

c. The named insured shall read:  

 Norfolk Southern Corporation and Its Subsidiaries 
 Three Commercial Place  
 Norfolk, Virginia 23510-2191  
 Attn: Risk Management  
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d. The description of operations must appear on the Declarations, must match the project 
description in this agreement, and must include the appropriate Department project and contract 
identification numbers.  

e. The job location must appear on the Declarations and must include the city, state, and 
appropriate highway name/number. NOTE: Do not include any references to milepost on the 
insurance policy.  

f. The name and address of the prime contractor must appear on the Declarations.  

g. The name and address of the Department must be identified on the Declarations as the 
“Involved Governmental Authority or Other Contracting Party.”  

h. Endorsements/forms that are required are: 

i. Physical Damage to Property Amendment 
 ii. Terrorism Risk Insurance Act (TRIA) coverage must be included 

i. Other endorsements/forms that will be accepted are:  

i. Broad Form Nuclear Exclusion – Form IL 00 21  
ii. 30-day Advance Notice of Non-renewal or cancellation  
iii. Required State Cancellation Endorsement  
iv. Quick Reference or Index Form CL/IL 240  

j. Endorsements/forms that are NOT acceptable are:  

i. Any Pollution Exclusion Endorsement except CG 28 31  
ii. Any Punitive or Exemplary Damages Exclusion  
iii. Known injury or Damage Exclusion form CG 00 59  
iv. Any Common Policy Conditions form  
v. Any other endorsement/form not specifically authorized in item no. i above. 
vi. An endorsement that limits or excludes Professional Liability coverage 
vii. A Non-Cumulation of Liability or Pyramiding of Limits Endorsements 
viii.  An Endorsement that excludes TRIA coverage 
ix.  A sole Agent Endorsement 
x.  Any type of deductible endorsement or amendment 

14.2 If any part of the work is sublet, similar insurance, and evidence thereof as specified in 14.1 
above, shall be provided by or on behalf of the subcontractor to cover its operations on Railroad’s right 
of way.  

14.3 Prior to entry on Railroad right-of-way, the original Railroad Protective Liability Insurance Policy 
shall be submitted by the Prime Contractor to the Department at the address below for its review and 
transmittal to the Railroad. In addition, certificates of insurance evidencing the Prime Contractor’s and 
any subcontractors’ Commercial General Liability Insurance shall be issued to the Railroad and the 
Department at the addresses below, and forwarded to the Department for its review and transmittal to 
the Railroad. The certificates of insurance shall state that the insurance coverage will not be 
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suspended, voided, canceled, or reduced in coverage or limits without (30) days advance written notice 
to Railroad and the Department. No work will be permitted by Railroad on its right-of-way until it has 
reviewed and approved the evidence of insurance required herein.  

Railroad      Commission 
Risk Management     Mr. Dave Ahlvers 
Norfolk Southern Railway Company   State Construction and Materials Engineer 
Three Commercial Place    MoDOT 
Norfolk, VA 23510-2191    P.O. Box 270 
       Jefferson City, MO 65102 

14.4 The insurance required herein shall in no way serve to limit the liability of Department or its 
Contractors under the terms of this agreement.  

14.5 Insurance Submission Procedures

14.5.1 Norfolk Southern will only accept initial insurance submissions via US Mail or Overnight carrier 
to the address noted in C above. NS will NOT accept initial insurance submissions via email or faxes.  

14.5.2 Norfolk Southern requires the following two (2) forms of insurance in the initial insurance 
submission to be submitted under a cover letter providing details of the project and contact information:  

a. The original or certified true copy of the railroad protective liability insurance policy.  

b. The contractor’s commercial general, automobile, and workers’ compensation liability 
insurance certificate of liability insurance evidencing a combined single limit of a minimum of 
$2M per occurrence of general and $1M per occurrence of automobile liability insurance naming 
Norfolk Southern Railway Company, Three Commercial Place, Norfolk, VA 23510 as the 
certificate holder and as an additional insured on both the general and automobile liability 
insurance policy.  

14.5.3 Norfolk Southern does not accept notation of Railroad Protective insurance on a certificate of 
liability insurance form or Binders as Norfolk Southern must have the full original countersigned policy. 
Norfolk Southern understands that this can typically take a minimum of 30-45 days to receive for 
review. Please also note that mere receipt is not the only issue but review for compliance, which 
Norfolk Southern has 10 business days from receipt to respond.  

15.0  Failure to Comply:  

15.1 In the event the Contractor violates or fails to comply with any of the requirements of these Special 
Provisions:

15.1.1 The Railroad Engineer may require that the Contractor vacate Railroad property.  

15.1.2 The Engineer may withhold all monies due the Contractor on monthly statements.  

15.2 Any such orders shall remain in effect until the Contractor has remedied the situation to the 
satisfaction of the Railroad Engineer and the Engineer.  
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16.0  Payment for Cost of Compliance:  

16.1 No separate payment will be made for any extra cost incurred on account of compliance with 
these special provisions. All such costs shall be included in prices bid for other items of the work as 
specified in the payment items.  

17.0  Project Information: 

Date:    05/30/2018 
NS File No.: _________________________________________
NS Milepost:  Hannibal Subdivision, (MP S-43.85) DOT# 480 686L 
Department’s Project No.:  J2P3185 

F.5 – Construction Right of Entry Agreement  
  
The following pages are an example of a typical Construction Right of Entry Agreement drafted by Norfolk Southern.  This 
agreement is required to be signed by any contractor that will be performing work that has the potential to impact Norfolk 
Southern’s right of way.  This agreement will be utilized in conjunction with all Construction Agreements with the Project 
Sponsor.  Please note that this agreement will be modified based on the project conditions.  
 
NORFOLK SOUTHERN  
CONSTRUCTION RIGHT OF ENTRY AGREEMENT  

WHEREAS, ______________________________ (“Principal”) has requested that Norfolk Southern Railway 
Company (“Company”) permit Principal to be on or about Company’s premises and/or facilities at or in the vicinity 
of ______________________________________________________________ (the “Premises”) for the sole 
purpose of _______________________ , on behalf of _____________________ (the “Project Sponsor”) during 
the period ______________, 20____, to ________________, 20____ (the “Right of Entry”).     
   
WHEREAS, Company is willing to grant the Right of Entry subject to the terms and conditions set forth herein.
   
NOW THEREFORE, in consideration of the foregoing and other good and valuable consideration, the receipt and 
sufficiency of which is hereby acknowledged, and intending to be legally bound hereby, the parties hereby agree 
as follows.   
   
Company hereby grants Principal the Right of Entry.  The Right of Entry shall extend to Principal and to 
subcontractors and other entities affiliated with Principal who are specifically approved for entry by authorized 
representatives of Company in writing, as well as to the officers and employees of the foregoing (collectively 
“Licensees”).  The Right of Entry shall apply to those portions of the Premises, and to such equipment, 
machinery, rolling stock and other personal property and fixtures belonging to Company or otherwise located on 
the Premises, only to the extent specifically designated and approved in writing by authorized representatives of 
Company (collectively, “Designated Property”).   
   
Principal agrees:   
   
(i) that Licensees’ access to the Premises shall be limited to the Designated Property and that Principal shall be 
liable and fully responsible for all actions of Licensees while on the Premises pursuant to the Right of Entry;    

(ii) that Licensees shall (a) be subject to Company’s direction when upon the Premises, and (b) be subject to 
Company’s removal from the Premises, in Company’s sole discretion, due to negligence, misconduct, unsafe 
actions, breach of this agreement or the failure to act respectfully, responsibly, professionally, and/or in a manner 
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consistent with Company’s desire to minimize risk and maintain its property with maximum security and minimum 
distractions or disruptions or for any other lawful reason;   

(iii) that Licensees shall perform all work with such care, diligence and cooperation with Company personnel as to 
reasonably avoid accidents, damage or harm to persons or property and delays or interference with the 
operations of any Company’s facilities and in accordance with Company’s “Special Provisions for Protection of 
Railway Interest”, attached and incorporated herein.  

(iv) to give Company’s officer signing this agreement, or his or her authorized representative, advance notification 
of the presence of Licensees on Designated Property in accordance with Company’s “Special Provisions for 
Protection of Railway Interest”;   

(v) to indemnify and save harmless Company, its officers, agents and employees from and against any and all 
claims, demands, losses, suits, judgments, costs, expenses (including without limitation reasonable attorney’s 
fees) and liability resulting from (a) injury to or death of any person, including without limitation the Licensees, and 
damage to or loss of any property, including without limitation that belonging to or in the custody of Licensees (the 
“Licensee Property”), arising or in any manner growing out of the presence of either the Licensees or the 
Licensee Property, or both, on or about the Premises, regardless of whether negligence on the part of Company, 
its officers, agents or employees caused or contributed to said loss of life, personal injury or property loss or 
damage in whole or in part; (b) any alleged violation of any law, statute, code, ordinance or regulation of the 
United States or of any state, county or municipal government (including, without limitation, those relating to air, 
water, noise, solid waste and other forms of environmental protection, contamination or pollution or to 
discrimination on any basis) that results in whole or in part, directly or indirectly, from the activities of Licensees 
related in any way to their presence on the Premises or from any other act or omission of Licensees contributing 
to such violation, regardless of whether such activities, acts or omissions are intentional or negligent, and 
regardless of any specification by Company without actual knowledge that it might violate any such law, statute, 
code, ordinance or regulation; (c) any allegation that Company is an employer or joint employer of a Licensee or 
is liable for related employment benefits or tax withholdings; or (d) any decision by Company to bar or exclude a 
Licensee from the Premises pursuant to subsection (ii)(b) above;   

(vi) to have and keep in effect the appropriate kinds of insurance as listed in the Company’s “Special Provisions 
for Protection of Railway Interest, with insurance companies satisfactory to Company, during the entire time 
Licensees or Licensee Property, or both, is on the Premises: and to provide certificates of insurance showing the 
foregoing coverage, as well as any endorsements or other proper documentation showing and any change or 
cancellations in the coverage to the Company officer signing this agreement or to his or her authorized 
representative;   

(vii) to reimburse Company for any costs not covered under the existing construction agreement between the 
Company and the Project Sponsor, including any material, labor, supervisory and protective costs (including 
flagging) and related taxes and overhead expenses required or deemed necessary by Company because of the 
presence of either Licensees or Licensee Property on the Premises;   

(viii) to exercise special care and precautions to protect the Premises and equipment, machinery, rolling stock and 
other personal property and fixtures belonging to Company or otherwise located on the Premises (whether or not 
constituting Designated Property) and to avoid interference with Company’s operations;   

(ix) to not create and not allow drainage conditions which would be adverse to the Premises or any surrounding 
areas;   

(x) to refrain from the disposal or release of any trash, waste, and hazardous, dangerous or toxic waste, materials 
or substances on or adjacent to the Premises and to clean up or to pay Company for the cleanup of any such 
released trash, waste, materials or substances; and   



Job No.: J2P3190 Route 136, Schuyler County 
J2P3191 Route 3, Randolph County 

J2P3185 Route 15, Shelby/Monroe County 

44

(xi) to restore the Premises and surrounding areas to its original condition or to a condition satisfactory to the 
Company officer signing this agreement or to his or her authorized representative (ordinary wear and tear to 
rolling stock and equipment excepted) upon termination of Licensees’ presence on the Premises.   
   
As a part of the consideration hereof, Principal further hereby agrees that Company shall mean not only Norfolk 
Southern Railway Company but also Norfolk Southern Corporation and any and all subsidiaries and affiliates of 
Norfolk Southern Railway Company or Norfolk Southern Corporation, and that all of Principal’s indemnity 
commitments in this agreement in favor of Company also shall extend to and indemnify Norfolk Southern 
Corporation and any subsidiaries and affiliated companies of Norfolk Southern Railway Company or Norfolk 
Southern Corporation and its and/or their directors, officers, agents and employees.   
   
It is expressly understood that the indemnification obligations set forth herein cover claims by Principal’s 
employees, agents, independent contractors and other representatives, and Principal expressly waives any 
defense to or immunity from such indemnification obligations and/or any subrogation rights available under any 
applicable state constitutional provision, laws, rules or regulations, including, without limitation, the workers’ 
compensation laws of any state.  Specifically, (i) in the event that all or a portion of the Premises is located in the 
State of Ohio, the following provision shall be applicable:  “Principal, with respect to the indemnification provisions 
contained herein, hereby expressly waives any defense or immunity granted or afforded it pursuant to Section 35, 
Article II of the Ohio Constitution and Section 4123.74 of the Ohio Revised Code”; and (ii) in the event that all or a 
portion of the Premises is located in the Commonwealth of Pennsylvania, the following provision shall be 
applicable:  “Principal, with respect to the indemnification provisions contained herein, hereby expressly waives 
any defense or immunity granted or afforded it pursuant to the Pennsylvania Workers’ Compensation Act, 77 P.S. 
481”.   
   
This agreement shall be governed by the internal laws of the Commonwealth of Virginia, without regard to 
otherwise applicable principles of conflicts of laws.  If any of the foregoing provisions is held for any reason to be 
unlawful or unenforceable, the parties intend that only the specific words found to be unlawful or unenforceable be 
severed and deleted from this agreement and that the balance of this agreement remain a binding enforceable 
agreement to the fullest extent permitted by law.   
   
This agreement may be amended only in a writing signed by authorized representatives of the parties.   
   
______________________________     NORFOLK SOUTHERN RAILWAY COMPANY   
Name of Principal   
   
By____________________________     By___________________________________  
             

Title __________________________     Title __________________________________   
   

Date ___________________, 20____     Date _________________, 20______


